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The Joint Reef Fish and Shrimp Committees of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in Coast Room C, D, and E of the Embassy Suites Hotel, Destin-Miramar Beach, Florida, Tuesday morning, March 27, 2007, and was called to order at 8:30 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Vernon Minton.

CHAIRMAN VERNON MINTON:  I would like to call the Joint Reef Fish/Shrimp Management Committee together.  Mr. Perret chaired this last time and he reminded me of that, so I’m stuck with it, at least for a little while.
Before we get started, I would like to recognize Mr. Frank Gibson, who is representing the South Atlantic is here, for everybody that doesn’t know him.  We have a proposed agenda under Tab E, Number 1.  

Would the committee members -- For refreshing memories, on Reef Fish it’s myself, Mr. Adams, Dr. Crabtree, Mr. Gill, Mr. Teehan, Ms. Morris, and Ms. Walker.  The Shrimp Committee is Mr. Perret, Ms. Foote, Dr. Crabtree, Mr. Gill, Mr. Hendrix, Mr. Pearce, and Dr. Shipp.  I think everyone is here.

Would you please take a look at the proposed agenda?  While you’re looking it over, we do have a slight change we would like to try and that would be to start with Items I through VI, in that order, and then VI (a), which you should have received as a handout, and then from there go to Item Number X, which would be the court opinion on the Reef Fish Amendment 22, and then move back to Items VI, VIII, IX, X, and XI.

I think it will help us with continuity a little bit with different reports and so forth, kind of get those out of the way.

DR. RICK LEARD:  You’ve got a VI, which is Dan Foster’s presentation, and a VI (b), which is the proposed rule for the BRD protocol.  I’m sorry, but it’s not a VI (a), but it’s a VI and a VI (b).

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Any other changes suggested by the committees?

MR. PERRET:  Move adoption as modified.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I have a motion on the floor to move the agenda as modified.  Is there any objection?  Hearing none, so ordered.  With that, we go to Item Number II, Approval of the Minutes.  That would be Tab E, Number 2.

Are there any changes or additions or deletions to the minutes?  Hearing none, any objection to adopting as written?  Hearing none, so ordered.  Item Number III is Presentation of Additional Red Snapper Analyses/Runs by the Southeast Fisheries Center.  Andy, are you ready?  Go ahead.

PRESENTATION OF ADDITIONAL RED SNAPPER ANALYSES/RUNS BY SEFSC
MR. ANDY STRELCHECK:  Good morning.  I’ll be presenting some new projection runs that were requested during the January council meeting.  These were provided by the Southeast Fisheries Science Center and I believe were in the agenda packet under Tab E-7 as part of Amendment 14/27.

I’ll be presenting some specific runs, but at the end of the presentation, I do have a page number for you to look at in the document itself that provides a multitude of additional projection runs, based on various assumptions about bycatch reduction.

At the January meeting, you asked us to conduct additional red snapper projection runs that incorporated assumptions about a 5 and 10 percent reduction in release mortality in the recreational fishery and this was owing to use of circle hooks or the requirement of circle hooks, venting tools, and other dehooking devices, which are expected to have some benefit on reducing release mortality and increasing red snapper survival.

You asked that these reductions be applied not only to open season discards, but to closed season discards, because circle hooks, at least as the preferred alternative in the amendment as it stands now, would be required for all reef fish species.

I’m going to be talking about six projection runs.  Each of these ends overfishing within the timeframe specified in Amendment 22, which is somewhere between 2009 and 2010, and that’s also in the Magnuson Act reauthorization.  It requires overfishing to be ended.

These also rebuild red snapper to the biomass associated with maximum sustainable yield, which is equivalent to 26 percent spawning potential ratio and the rebuilding plan specifies that it must be rebuilt by 2032.

As discussed at the last meeting, these projections do not reduce fishing mortality proportionally across all sources.  What we’re incorporating into the projections is some reasonable decisions and assumptions about how much bycatch can be reduced, based on the management tools we have available to reduce bycatch mortality, as well as directed harvest.

Reductions are associated with various management measures and so implementation of the IFQ program.  Directed fishery discards are associated with minimum size limits.  

The shrimp trawl fishery is based on reductions in shrimp effort and we looked at two different size limits for the projection runs, the sixteen-inch, which is currently the preferred alternative, and then also fourteen-inches, which I believe was the committee preferred alternative during the last meeting.

All of these assume a 74 percent reduction in shrimp trawl fishing mortality.  As I mentioned, there is a table in Amendment 14/27 which looks at alternative assumptions for shrimp trawl fishing mortality and how directed fishery TAC would change based on that assumption.

Then, for each of the size limits evaluated, we looked at assuming no change in release mortality, a 5 percent change, or a 10 percent change.  You can see down at the bottom what that is equivalent to.  Here’s our status quo, 15 percent in the east and 40 percent in the west for the recreational fishery, and how that would be lowered under the 5 and 10 percent reduction assumptions in each of these regions.

These are the projection runs themselves.  There’s very little difference, you can see, in terms of long-term rebuilding and the overall total allowable catch that could be obtained from the fishery.

As expected, the more you can reduce release mortality, the higher the total allowable catch can be.  It tends to be a difference of about a half-million pounds over the whole length of the rebuilding plan. 

In the next two to three years, you’re looking at a difference of approximately 150,000 pounds between assuming no change in release mortality to a 10 percent reduction in release mortality in the recreational fishery and these are the TACs that would have to be in place to end overfishing by 2009.  

These would be the TACs that would be necessary if you averaged over a three-year timeframe and so it’s a little bit higher and these fall within the considered five-million-pound TAC that’s currently in Amendment 14/27.

One other thing, just to be clear on this, is this is based on the sixteen-inch minimum size limit projection runs.  I’m going to show you the fourteen-inch next and what you’ll notice is that virtually there’s no difference in terms of long-term rebuilding.  You still rebuild to maximum sustainable yields between 17.2 and 17.7 million pounds.

Where you do see some small differences between the sixteen-inch and the fourteen-inch projection runs is in the short term.  These total allowable catches tend to be about 100,000 to 150,000 pounds higher than the projections under the sixteen-inch size limit.

Part of that is due to your partitioning more of the mortality into legal size fish and less of the mortality in the discarded fish and so you’re able to harvest additional fish, at least early on.

Comparing the two -- This is a little bit difficult graphic to understand and I’ll try to explain it, but all I was doing is plotting the change in total allowable catch for the fourteen versus sixteen-inch size limit and as I just mentioned, the fourteen-inch size limit allows a higher total allowable catch during the first ten or eleven years of the rebuilding plan.

In the long term, a lower minimum size limit will actually result in a lower total allowable catch, all the way until the fishery is rebuilt.  These differences are relatively small.  You’re looking at probably 1 to 3 percent differences in total allowable catch relative to what would be allowed to be caught in the fishery under any one of these given years.

In conclusion, if circle hooks and other devices can reduce release mortality, you could, over the short term, have some increase in the total allowable catch.  Fourteen inches seems to provide slightly higher TACs than a sixteen-inch size limit.  

Over the long term, total allowable catches would actually be less for a fourteen-inch minimum size limit and greater for a sixteen-inch minimum size limit and for all of these projections, the commercial minimum size limit was assumed to be thirteen inches.

As I mentioned earlier, there is a table.  It actually has eighteen projections that summarize the directed fishery total allowable catches under different assumptions and those would end overfishing within the timeframe specified in the rebuilding plan, but it also provides the maximum sustainable yield.

If you want to look at different assumptions beyond those that were discussed here, those are in the table.  What we tried to do is use the preferred alternatives in selecting these projection runs for council consideration.  Are there questions?

MS. BOBBI WALKER:  Thank you, Andy, for the presentation.  I understood you to say that the fourteen-inch didn’t make a big difference.  However, then you went on to say that the TACs would be lower and I saw in the chart that in 2017 -- Can you go back to that?  Are you telling the council that in 2019 or 2020 or so that then we would be reducing the TAC?

MR. STRELCHECK:  Let me back up.  TAC is going up over the entire time series for the projections.  At some point out here, around 2017, when TAC is projected to be somewhere on the order of fourteen to sixteen million pounds, the total allowable catch under a fourteen-inch size limit during that timeframe will be slightly less than a total allowable catch under a sixteen-inch size limit at that timeframe.  All I was doing with that other graphic was looking at the relative differences. 

MS. WALKER:  Can you also tell me, on the fourteen-inch size limit and the reduction in bycatch mortality associated with venting and circle hooks, are those additive?  Each of them -- One was like 100,000 to 150,000 pounds more and one was like 100,000 to 160,000 pounds more.

MR. STRELCHECK:  Can you repeat --

MS. WALKER:  Are they additive?

MR. STRELCHECK:  In terms of the additive nature of lowering the release mortality rate and the recreational minimum size limit, what you would want to look at is for the particular size limit you’re interested in, what would be the total allowable catch under that size limit under the release mortality assumption you want to make.

In this instance, at sixteen inches and 10 percent release mortality, you would have a TAC on the order of 4.7 million pounds.  If you wanted to look at a fourteen-inch size limit under the same 10 percent release mortality, it would be 4.89 million pounds.

MS. WALKER:  Can you tell me when IFQs were implemented, what was the estimated reduction in bycatch mortality associated with that thirteen-inch fish?

MR. STRELCHECK:  There was no change in the minimum size limit when the IFQ was implemented.

MS. WALKER:  The interim rule.

MR. STRELCHECK:  The interim rule, the estimated reduction, in terms of numbers of fish, is somewhere on the order of 40 to 60 percent for the thirteen-inch minimum size limit.

MS. WALKER:  Yet, what I just gained from your presentation was we’re only giving a 10 percent reduction for the thirteen-inch fish on bycatch mortality and can you help me understand that?

MR. STRELCHECK:  The 10 percent applies to the closed season discards, not the in-season or directed fishery discards that occur during the open season.  The 10 percent is only reducing fishing mortality during the closed season and the closed season applies to both the recreational fishery as well as the commercial fishery.

Now, the commercial fishery isn’t going to be operating under fixed open and closed seasons any longer, but there will be shares that are used up and there will also be fishermen that don’t possess shares and so there is going to be some discards that would be analogous to having a closed season.

MS. WALKER:  As we’re looking at trying to achieve this 74 percent across all sectors -- I need you to help me understand this.  Are we ignoring the 40 to 60 percent of release mortality that the Agency is estimating that we’re going to receive from thirteen-inch size limits?

MR. STRELCHECK:  No, it’s directly incorporated in the bycatch reduction associated with closed seasons, as well as whatever bycatch would occur during the open season is factored into the estimate of what TAC would then have to be set at in order to end overfishing.  It is addressed and it is incorporated into the projections.

MR. CORKY PERRET:  That was a good presentation, but I’m more confused than ever.  Circle hooks, 100 to 150K and sixteen to fourteen minimum size reduction, we’re talking 100 to 160K pounds.  Yet, with a 50 percent reduction in shrimp effort, we’re talking 2.8 to 3.3 million pounds and 74 percent would be 4.5 to 5.6 million pounds.  That’s twenty or thirty-fold more on shrimp versus the other two items we’re talking about.  

At the last council meeting -- My memory gets a little fuzzy, but at the last council meeting, Mr. Adams made a statement relative to shrimp bycatch and Dr. Crabtree corrected that statement, that shrimp bycatch was not the sole problem and that the directed fishery also had to be curtailed.

If that’s the case, it seems like we’re only curtailing with circle hooks and a size limit and we’re increasing 100,000 to 150,000 pounds, or a maximum of 310,000 pounds, but yet we’re hitting the shrimp industry where we’re going to have a 74 percent effort reduction and it’s going to -- The range is going to be between four-and-a-half to 5.6 million more pounds of fish.

Now, all this fair and equitable stuff, that certainly doesn’t seem fair and equitable to me and so I guess my question for you, Roy, is if indeed the statement you made to Mr. Adams at the last council meeting that the directed fishery has to have additional regulations on them -- I don’t think anybody wants to put more regulations on anybody, but unfortunately, we’re in that mode.

The percent or the amount of regulation on one segment versus the other doesn’t seem anywhere near fair and equitable and would you comment on that, please?

DR. ROY CRABTREE:  I think what you have to remember, Corky, is in the directed fishery, we’ve tried to make realistic assumptions about what could be done to address bycatch and we’ve recognized that in these closed season periods it’s very difficult to reduce that bycatch and so are compensating for our inability to reduce the bycatch portion of the mortality by reducing the TAC even further.

That’s how we ended up going from a seven-million-pound TAC down to TACs on the order of five million pounds or even lower, is to compensate for the inability to get all those reductions in the bycatch side.

In the shrimp portion of the figuring, there’s nothing but bycatch and so all the reductions come kind of in one way there, but in there directed fishery, there are multiple places to try and get the bycatch and if we could get an even greater reduction in the bycatch sources of the directed fishery, then the TACs could be higher, but at this point, we don’t really have any realistic ways to achieve that.

MR. PERRET:  Well then, just the 50 percent reduction in effort would be a 2.8 million to 3.3 million gain.  We’re down from seven million to five and you’re at your five million with nothing else.  You wouldn’t need the three-hundred-and-whatever-it-is-thousand gain from the circle hooks and minimum size, because you already picked up a range of 2.8 to 3.3 million pounds.  Seven million less 2.8, we’re down to whatever that is, a four-point-something-million-pound TAC.

DR. CRABTREE:  The important thing to remember about the circle hooks and potentially lowering the size limit or adjusting the size limit is one -- This is important, in light of the courts decision.  It increases the likelihood that your rebuilding plan will succeed.

Secondly, it will improve the yields.  Anything you can do, whether it’s in the shrimp fishery or in the directed fishery, to reduce bycatch will increase your yields, throughout the whole course of the rebuilding period.

On the other side of that, particularly in the directed fishery, is as you bring the size limits down, there are potential losses of yield per recruit and so you have to evaluate potential loss in yield per recruit with gains from reducing bycatch.

Part of what you’re seeing in these projections is things change over the course of the recovery.  You seem to get some benefits by reducing the size limit in the early years of the recovery, but those benefits disappear in the latter years of the recovery.

I suspect that that’s because as the stock recovers the proportion of the population made up by larger and older fish increases and so the likelihood of having to cull through lots of undersized fish goes down, because there are a lot more big fish in the population.  When you get to that point, you’re probably better off at a higher size limit, but early on, you seem to be better off at a lower one.

MR. BILL DAUGHDRILL:  Andy, if the bycatch mortality for the recreational fishermen in the eastern Gulf was actually higher than 15 percent, would this make the fourteen or thirteen-inch size limit -- Would that make the numbers look better?

MR. STRELCHECK:  It will, I guess, make your management measures more likely to be effective if you believe that release mortality is higher and lowering the size limit will have a greater bang for the buck, so to speak.

MR. BOB GILL:  Andy, if I could summarize what you said here -- Tell me if you agree or disagree with my summary.  What it says is that what you intuitively expect happens, those modest improvements for a small reduction in release mortality, but quantifiably, it’s not meaningful at all.  

The 100,000 or the 150,000 numbers that you talked really are lost in the scatter and the dust, because we can’t predict that accurately.  Yes, we expect a modest improvement, but putting a number on it is somewhat meaningless.

MR. STRELCHECK:  Yes, I think that would be fair to say, that based on uncertainty with the projection model, that it’s within the realm of error.

MS. JULIE MORRIS:  This is helpful.  We were struggling to try to figure out how much we could give directed fishery TAC a boost if the circle hook and dehooking and venting strategies for reducing discard mortality in the directed fishery were brought into play and so we can see that here.

To Corky’s earlier point, we’re really talking about reducing the directed fishery TAC by about 50 percent.  We currently have 9.12 million pounds in the directed fishery and we’re talking about going down to a little over or a little under five and that’s a huge and significant reduction on the directed fishery side.

On the shrimp side, we’re not talking about reducing shrimp TAC by 50 percent.  What we’ve done in this document is we’ve put an effort cap and we’re going to allow shrimping to continue once that effort cap is reached, but we’re going to try to close just the area where the highest probability of interacting with juvenile red snapper occurs.

I’m feeling pretty good about the strategy we’re building here ad this reinforces some of the things that we’ve been trying to construct in the strategy.  It’s going to be rough on everybody and we hope that it’s going to be good for the fish.

MS. WALKER:  I also want to speak to Mr. Perret’s comments and I guess I want to ask either Dr. Crabtree or Wayne to remind the council -- I’m not sure if it was Amendment 22 where we stated that if the bycatch reduction devices didn’t obtain the estimated reduction that we needed, which at the time, I think, was 44 or 50 percent, that at a later time we would have to do an amendment to increase the percentage.  I recall that that was somewhere on the order of 80 percent.  Was that Amendment 22 or --

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t recall those exact numbers.  My recollection is that the 1998 or 1999 stock assessment, the Schirripa/Legault assessment, which was what Amendment 22 was based on, that in order to rebuild to BMSY the reductions in fishing mortality across all of the fisheries had to be on the order of somewhere between 70 and 80 percent.

It was close to what we’re looking at now.  BRDs would only get you part of that, even if they were effective, and we now know they were less effective than we thought.

We analyzed scenarios based on our expectations that shrimp effort would fall off, but even at that time, BRDs alone were not sufficient, under a linked scenario, to rebuild the stock and you would have to have reductions in effort to get there.

MS. WALKER:  Perhaps it was an earlier amendment.  Wayne, do you recall one?

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR WAYNE SWINGLE:  I think, if I recall correctly, the 80 percent was in there, that we initially were going for a five-year period, but in the next five-year period we anticipated maybe going as high as 80 percent and what the BRD supposedly was doing was reducing the fishing mortality associated by a 44 percent reduction in the fishing mortality on juvenile red snapper.  That’s not a reduction in number.  It’s a reduction in the fishing mortality rate.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Other questions?
DR. CRABTREE:  I’ve got a question.  I guess, Clay, this would be for you, since you did the assessments.  Can you comment on -- One of the issues that’s come up in the court decision had to do with the probability of attaining your rebuilding target and could you comment on how we can evaluate the probability in these types of projections of success?  Would they have a 50 percent probability of succeeding or how should we think about that?

DR. CLAY PORCH:  The projections that we show are calculated in a manner that they reach the 2032 recovery goal exactly.  In other words, they rebuild by 2032 and so the trajectories that you’re looking at would be interpreted as basically a 50 percent chance of rebuilding the stock by 2032 and ending overfishing by 2010.

There is, of course, considerable uncertainty and those projections are based on what the SEDAR-7 working panel selected as the best representation of the fishery and the stock.

DR. CRABTREE:  In order to ensure that we have a probability of success that’s greater than 50 percent, we would need to stay somewhere below the actual values in these projections.  Is that fair to say?

DR. PORCH:  In terms of TAC or reduction in fishing effort, yes, or any other management measure that would make the TACs more effective.

DR. CRABTREE:  Assuming that we continue along a process where we have new assessments completed every three years and we make adjustments as appropriate at those three-year intervals, that would tend to bring down the spread of the uncertainty over time.

It seems like that would result in a fairly high probability that in the end we would be pretty close to the rebuilding target.  Do you see what I’m getting at?  Is that fair to say?

DR. PORCH:  You’ll improve your ability to get to the rebuilding target and know how close you are to it will improve as you gather more data and that’s true.

DR. CRABTREE:  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Are there further questions for Andy?  Anything else?  We have, in the book, a presentation on the MRFSS analysis and who is going to handle that, the 3(a), the change in the MRFSS landings?

MR. STRELCHECK:  I could talk about it, if I have a copy of the document.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  If the committees will turn to Tab E-3(a) please, there’s some interesting numbers in there and I just want to spend a couple of minutes going through that.  Andy did not prepare for this and so I’ve kind of got him on the spot, but we’ll do the best we can.

MR. STRELCHECK:  I prepared a short summary of MRFSS effort estimates and red snapper recreational landings for the 2001 through 2006 timeframe.  This is largely to help the council in addressing Action 2 within the amendment, which pertains to assumed reductions based on hurricanes that occurred in 2004 and 2005 and whether those are continuing to persist.

The statistics are directly from the MRFSS database and overall, what we’ve seen is a reduction in terms of weight landed in 2006 compared to previous baseline years, on the order of, I believe, about 18 to 20 percent.

If you look at the estimated number of fish reported landed, the change in harvest is more on the order of 1 percent.  Largely, the differences between the number of fish and weight of fish landed are driven by the average weight of fish being reported caught or observed by MRFSS samplers.

What we’ve seen, at least for the 2006 fishing season, is that the average weight of a red snapper landed or observed by MRFSS samplers is lower than previous years.  They’re catching smaller fish, on average, than they have in previous years.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I have a question.  If you go down to the Table 2 and you look at year by state, Alabama and Mississippi show significant drops in the numbers, whereas Louisiana is almost three times their average.  I wonder if that could be something with number of samples that they’re able to get to.
From what I’ve heard, there’s still very few places of access in Louisiana that they can get out and so is there a possibility that maybe those numbers are coming back by hitting a hot spot, like they’ve done in previous years like with grouper or --

I don’t know, Andy.  It just jumps out at me as something that doesn’t look like it’s following a pattern that we would expect, following the amount of damage that we saw in those areas.

MR. STRELCHECK:  I can’t speculate in terms of why there are differences.  I guess what I can do is take a look at the percent standard errors as estimated by the Marine Recreational Fishery Statistics Survey and determine if those percent standard errors are much larger in 2006, relative to previous years.  If that’s the case, then the precision of the estimates is much lower for 2006, relative to the baseline years.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  It does hold true for landings of pounds or numbers, too.  It just doesn’t appear to be following the correct kind of trends you would expect, considering how much Louisiana was damaged following those hurricanes of 2004 and 2005.  Of course, Alabama got hit in 2004.  Does anyone else have any comments on this?

MS. WALKER:  Andy, when you say precision estimates in the MRFSS survey, doesn’t those estimates -- For instance, you would go into Louisiana and you would pull out the numbers that were extrapolated for numbers of fish and how many households were contacted and that precision number only gives you the precision of the numbers that were put into the model.

It doesn’t compare the actual numbers that were reported to weather or other states or anything else, other than just the information that’s put in there?

MR. STRELCHECK:  Yes, it’s going to be based on sampling in terms of the amount of samples that were used to generate catch rates, as well as the number of households that were successfully contacted to estimate the effort information for that particular state.

The changes could be a result of more effort, the same catch rates, or higher catch rates and the same level of effort relative to hurricanes.  We can look at some of that information and report to you maybe at full council.

MS. WALKER:  Are you going to be able to give us what in a layman’s term, in my mind, is precision estimates on how accurate the data is?  What I’m hearing from you is that you’re only going to be able to look at the data that was input into the model and you’re not really going to be able to compare it to anything else to give us can this information be trusted.

Of course, we know that NRC, in their review of the MRFSS data system, has considered it flawed and I think this council also thinks that MRFSS is not adequate.  When you report back to us on precision, what are you really going to be telling us, other than just I’ve checked those numbers and they had X amount of samples?

You can’t tell us if, as Vernon said, whether there was hot spots that were hit or multiple people on one charter trip that were hit.  All those things, you’re not going to be able to tell us, are you?

MR. STRELCHECK:  What I’ll be able to tell you is a comparison between 2006 data and previous years and because it’s a standardized survey, similar methods or the same methods are used from one year to the next.  You can get a relative sense of the change in precision in the 2006 fishing season compared to some earlier baseline years to make some decisions.

MS. MORRIS:  The thing that I found interesting about this analysis was that the charter trip are up 9 percent Gulf-wide and the private trips were down in one part of the analysis and the private trips were up in another part of the analysis and I don’t understand the difference there.

One area talked about all areas and in the other, they don’t.  If you could explain that to me, that would be helpful, but the main point and question I have is this data seems like it’s trying to inform what we do in Action 2 and in Action 2, we’re talking about whether to consider post-hurricane reductions in directed fishery effort and landings.

It seems like on the effort question these numbers paint a picture of effort clearly being up in the charter industry Gulf-wide and so I just would like a little bit more elaboration about the impact of these numbers on Action 2, if Andy could help us with that.

Plus, I’m trying to understand why part of the analysis said that private trips are down 15 percent Gulf-wide and another part of the analysis said they’re up 2 percent.

MR. STRELCHECK:  The differences, in terms of whether you’re seeing increases or decreases, is that the trips were partitioned into either EEZ only, so trips that only occurred in federal waters, which primarily are where red snapper are caught, versus all trips that are reported in the MRFSS database for both state and federal waters.  That’s the main difference between the two.
In terms of Action 2, the council has referred to changes in effort as a basis for determining whether post-hurricane reduction should be factored into the total allowable catch alternatives.

The way we’ve had to look at it is that effort is then correlated with landings and that those changes in effort will translate into changes in landings, so that whatever TAC you’re specifying you would have some level of reduction that would occur regardless of any management actions that were taken and so that would be factored in in terms of a landings reduction.

I guess my recommendation as the council moves forward with this is twofold.  One is to look at the changes in landings, but also keep in mind that fishing mortality is measured in numbers of fish, not in pounds of fish landed and changes in fishing mortality are driven then by whether or not you’re reducing the number of fish caught.

MR. COLUMBUS BROWN:  Going back to that Table 2, where the Louisiana poundage has been increasing and did better than double in 2006, is there any relationship between the landings and shrimp effort?

MR. STRELCHECK:  I haven’t looked at that specifically and couldn’t speculate at this point.

MR. BROWN:  I think that might be something useful to look at, because the shrimping fleet was devastated and if there is a change in effort there, you could have more snapper.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  You could, but I think it would take longer in time to actually see that change, rather than just a couple of years.  Anything else?

MR. PERRET:  Andy, with what Vernon started out with -- I’m just looking at these numbers also and with the work we’re doing with the charterboat segment in Mississippi, the numbers would parallel the reduction and so on and so forth.  Most of the trips that that segment has taken is in state waters.  A small percent is going out to the EEZ, a small percent of the snappers taken and so on and so forth.

Again, for Alabama, Louisiana, and Mississippi, if you could take a closer look at those numbers, especially that Louisiana number.  It’s inconsistent with the others and maybe get back with us on those, please.

MS. KAREN FOOTE:  I have a question.  You said, Andy, if you looked at the standard error that you would be able to tell more.  Is there any chance that the standard errors would mean these numbers are not significantly different?

MR. STRELCHECK: Yes, you could certainly look at the confidence limits around the estimated landings to determine whether or not they would be significantly different or not from one another.

MS. FOOTE:  They are surprising to me.  We’ve heard -- It’s my people taking this information and we’ve heard high catches of snapper, but I’m surprised by the effort level that would have gone into those.  I’m looking forward to hearing that.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Karen, do you know anything about your intercepts?  Have your people been able to intercept the anglers like they did prior to the hurricanes?

MS. FOOTE:  In the charter fleet, yes.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Are there other questions?

MS. WALKER:  Andy, do you have the Texas data available for us also?

MR. STRELCHECK:  I inquired about both Texas and the headboat survey data and they won’t be available until next month, at the earliest.  Robin might be able to provide a better estimate.

MS. WALKER:  This goes back to 2001.  Are you telling me that you don’t have Texas data back to 2001?

MR. STRELCHECK:  We do have Texas data through 2005, but since I was comparing 2006 relative to the historical baseline, it wasn’t going to be relevant then for purposes of comparison, since I didn’t have 2006 data to compare it against.

MS. WALKER:  Robin, can you let us know?  Do you have any idea when that data will be available?

MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  I’m assuming Andy checked.  We go through, like everyone else, through a key punch and then a clearing phase, but we can certainly -- We could have probably, for this analysis, provided some preliminary data.  

It would only be the last couple months of the year that would still be somewhat in question, but I don’t know who Andy has been working with.  I assume he’s been working with Mark Fisher out of our science group to get that available to him.  Certainly I can help speed that up if we need to.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Robin, I think it would be good, just to give us some kind of trend information, to see if it’s holding true for Texas as it is the other states.  I know at least east Texas was impacted during some of the storms and so if you can get us what you can, even if it’s not hard numbers.

MR. RIECHERS:  I’ll do what I can.  Like I said, certainly we should be solid through the fall of last year and it would only be the last quarter that may still have some question about getting it available.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Thank you.  Moving along, Item Number IV is Presentation of Southeast Center Report on Release Mortality in Relation to Depth and Dolphin Predation and Dr. Porch.  
DR. LEARD:  Andy had that other presentation that I mentioned to you about keeping the first few fish.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Why don’t we let you go ahead then.

MR. STRELCHECK:  At the last council meeting, you had requested some analyses to evaluate implications of allowing the first two, three, or four red snapper to be harvested with no minimum size limit or some lower minimum size limits.
I talked to Clay Porch and I talked to some state fishery biologists at the Fish and Wildlife Commission and initially, we came up with about the best approach was some sort of simulation model.

We didn’t really like that idea and wanted to try to find some data that had been collected that could suit the needs of this analysis and so I contacted Bob Shipp, who has been conducting tagging work for probably well over ten years now off the coast of Alabama and he was able to, with the help of Monica Powers, provide me data on eighteen charter fishing trips that they had taken off the coast of Alabama over the last three years.  I’ll be talking about that work and how we were able to utilize that information for this analysis.

My objective was to determine changes in red snapper harvest for various bag and size limit management combinations and I looked at changes in harvest both in changes in total fish killed, which would be landings plus discards times some release mortality rate.

I also looked at it in terms of changes in weight of fish harvested and I used three bag limits and five size limits, resulting in fifteen possibly combinations of bag and size limits.  As mentioned, I used tagging data from the University of South Alabama.  

We sampled off of a charter fishing vessel, the Lady Ann.  It’s about a sixty or sixty-five-foot fishing vessel, from that what I recall.  Fish are measured to the nearest millimeter and tagged and released and all fishing occurs on research sites, experimental sites, as well as some public reefs.

Fish are largely tagged in order in which they are caught.  They’re not always tagged in the order in which they are caught, for the most part, when they come onboard they’re put in a cooler and a person is tagging those fish and releasing them.  It’s a cooler with water in it.  That’s an important detail that I skipped over.

We have good size information and we also have a lot of information on catch rates and angler effort.  As mentioned, they were caught at public and private artificial reefs.  A lot of the sampling occurred in the closes artificial reef area to Mobile Bay, although I don’t know if all of it occurred there.  Bob can enlighten you if there’s any other sampling sites that were used.

As mentioned, we had information on total landings and discards for that trip.  When I say landings, because all of our fish were being tagged and released, they weren’t actually landed, but we did have size information on fish that would have been legally landed and caught and retained if it was an actual charter fishing trip and so those were then assumed to have been kept if operating under standard charter fishing conditions.

We also had effort information and so we had total number of anglers per trip.  From these two sources, we were able to calculate landings per angler and discards per angler, as well as total catch per angler.  Then, as mentioned, we had length for each fish captured.

I already talked about this.  I’m going to be showing you some graphs and hopefully the first graph I’ll be able to explain well enough that there’s no confusion after that, but what I was really interested in is the relative changes compared to status quo, which would be the four fish bag limit and sixteen-inch minimum size limit.

All of the graphs that I show you from here on out will be relative to what is current allowed fishing management measures and then this is a key assumption -- I’ll talk about one other assumption a little bit later, but I talked to a lot of anglers and tried to get an idea of how anglers would behave once they meet their bag limit.  

That’s kind of the big unknown right now with this work and so for simplicity purposes, I assumed all anglers stopped fishing once reaching their bag limit.  This is probably the least conservative assumption you could make, but I just wanted to look at an extreme scenario, to see what would be the changes in harvest.

Because this work was occurring in the eastern Gulf, I went ahead and just applied the 15 percent release mortality rate that you used in the stock assessment and Clay will be talking more about release mortality estimates in the eastern Gulf shortly.

This gives you an idea of -- On all the trips that I was utilizing for this work, about 19 percent of the fish were greater than the sixteen-inch minimum size limit and 30 percent were greater than the fifteen-inch size limit and you can see 42 and 57 percent for fourteen and thirteen-inch size limits.

There’s obviously a lot of undersized fish that are less than the legal minimum size limit and this red line represents those fish that are legal sized, anything to the right of that line.  I won’t go through all these statistics.  I had eighteen trips that I looked at.

This is one of the main issues that I’ll address shortly, but landings per angler were relatively low compared to the Marine Recreational Fishery Statistics estimates.  That’s something I tried to address by looking at a smaller subset of trips.

Releases per angler were about six per angler per trip and percent of landings to catch, for every one fish landed, about five were released and here’s an idea of total number of red snapper that were landed per trip, on average, and released per trip, with a pretty substantial range.

Here’s the graphic that I hope to explain.  The colors represent different bag limits.  The green represents a four fish bag limit and the blue represents a three fish bag limit and the red represents a two fish bag limit and then down here on the X-axis are various minimum size limits, sixteen, fifteen, fourteen, thirteen, and no minimum size limit.

What I’m looking at here is the percent change in total number of fish that would be killed either through landing those fish or discarding them dead and this is all relative to status quo, which is this point right here.  You don’t see anything because there’s no change under a four fish bag limit and a sixteen-inch size limit.

What’s apparent is that under this strategy, based on this data set, you see a fairly large increase in total number of fish killed for a four fish bag limit under any size limit and even a three fish bag limit under any size limit.

When you get down to a two fish bag limit, you do start seeing some changes in total number of fish killed and the reason this is largely the case is because of the low catch rates.  Most anglers were catching less than the bag limit.  Actually, all trips were catching less than the bag limit, except one.

If you look at it in terms of weight, it’s the same pattern.  The changes relative to status quo only occur when you get to either a two fish bag limit or a three fish bag limit with the same minimum size limit, sixteen inches.

As mentioned, catch rates were low relative to what we have in terms of charter catch rates in the eastern Gulf and so what I did is I looked at a smaller subset that would be similar in terms of catch rates to what’s reported for charter vessels and you can see that there’s a huge error range around these trips.  There’s a lot of variability and this is largely because it’s just an extremely small sample size and we don’t have a lot of trips to work with.

For 2003 to 2005 trips, the top eight, they landed, on average, about 2.2 fish per angler and released about 7.7 fish per angler and so now the percent landings relative to catch is about one fish landed for every four to five fish that are released and so slightly higher and not substantially higher and just some general statistics there about landings and releases per trip.

Keep in mind that this is just in particular to red snapper and that there are groupers and there are vermilion snapper and there are gray triggerfish that are also being landed on these trips.  I just was looking at red snapper catches.

What you can see is a pretty dramatic difference, mostly with the two fish bag limit.  You still see an increase in harvest for the four fish bag limit under any size limit.  There are some decreases under a three fish bag limit at some of the lower minimum size limits or at the sixteen-inch minimum size limit, but then you see this large increase when you get down to a two fish bag limit and any minimum size limit considered.

This is largely because the model assumes that fishermen stop fishing.  Once you stop fishing, you’re not going to release the large number of fish that you were previously releasing under a higher minimum size limit and so there’s a greater net benefit to lowering the minimum size limit.

Also, because the catch rates are so much higher for these eight trips relative to the total dataset, you’re more likely to catch the bag limit or catch a higher bag limit and so reductions end up being greater when you lower the bag limit or lower the minimum size limit in combination with that bag limit.

MS. WALKER:  Andy, I want to make sure that I understand this graph that you have.  Under no size limit with a two fish bag limit, this chart is telling us that the percentage of change in total kill would be 40 percent?
MR. STRELCHECK:  That’s true as long as you assume anglers stop fishing and don’t discard any fish once reaching their bag limit.  I’ll show you a graphic on the next slide that shows the other extreme.

The other extreme would be you’re going to still catch the same number of fish that you would have under a four fish sixteen-inch size limit as you would under any of these bag or size limit combinations.  You’re still going to discard this large number of fish, even though you’ve met your bag limit.  You’re continuing to fish.

What you see is that large reduction virtually disappears.  Realistically, the change in harvest is likely somewhere in the middle of this.  However, not knowing enough about how anglers would behave and getting a lot of different opinions from fishermen, I wasn’t willing to speculate on what the change might be or run the analysis based on some various assumptions, at least at this stage.  This is all in numbers of fish killed and then -- 

MR. GILL:  Andy, one of the things that strikes me on the percent change in total kill and on virtually every graph is the lack of difference between a thirteen-inch minimum limit and a no size limit.  Andy thoughts and comments on that?

MR. STRELCHECK:  I’ll address that in my conclusions, but based on projections that have been conducted by the Science Center, if you shift to a no minimum size limit in the recreational sector, you’re ultimately going to have a negative effect on spawning potential, because you’re going to be harvesting fish that either just beginning to spawn or that might not even be spawning at that stage.

This is in terms of changes in weight landed.  I don’t have a comparative graph that is based on the alternative assumption that they continue fishing, because all those fish are being released and they don’t contribute to the landings themselves, but you can see that for the most part trends are the same.  You do get some increases in the three fish bag limit and decreases in the two fish bag limit under any minimum size limit.

What can I conclude and what are the caveats?  Unfortunately, data are limited.  I looked at total of eighteen trips.  These only apply to the charter fishery in the eastern Gulf.  Certainly, we have charter fisheries in the western Gulf with higher release mortality rates there.

The private sector also is a significant contributor to total landings.  Their catch rates tend to be, on average, about one to one-and-a-half fish per angler less than the charter industry and so there’s more capacity for them to catch higher bag limits if there’s a lower minimum size limit introduced.

Overall, just in general, lower size limits, combined with a three or four fish bag limit, appear to increase or only slightly reduce total kill and pounds landed.  As I just mentioned, eliminating the minimum size limit significantly slows stock recovery, based on Science Center projections that you’ve been provided previously.

Here’s kind of the big question mark that I’ve posed to the council.  In terms of questions, I’ve asked this of a lot of private and charterboat fishermen, but will anglers stop fishing once reaching their bag limit or how will angler behavior change and will hi-grading occur and if so, what are the conditions under which you would hi-grade?  Is going from a thirteen-inch size limit to a sixteen-inch size limit sufficient enough to hi-grade or is the difference greater than that?  Those are kind of all unknowns.

The bottom line is a two fish bag limit, combined with a lower size limit, could provide some benefits if anglers reduce fishing activity after the bag limit is met.

This is just getting to Bob’s question about the minimum size limit.  This is in the eastern Gulf spawning potential under status quo and so fifteen inches commercial and sixteen inches recreational.  This is lowering the commercial to twelve and no recreational and spawning potential slows quite a bit.

MR. PERRET:  Andy, can you put one of your first slides, the one that had ten fish or ten anglers per trip, average eight to thirteen?  Dr. Shipp, I’ve got a couple of questions for you.  Andy assumed 15 percent release mortality.  On your trips, were you or any of your people on these trips and handled the fish that were taken any differently and do you agree with the 15 or so percent release mortality?
DR. SHIPP:  That’s correct, Corky.  In fact, those numbers have been peer reviewed and they’re based also on recaptures.  In one sense, the fish probably received more stress than a normal situation, because we don’t just dehook them and release them.  We put them in the tanks and we put a slit in the side and the tag and then throw them overboard.
I think our real numbers were 12 to 14 percent release mortality, based on the behavior of the fish once they were released.

MR. PERRET:  What was the depth of the water for these trips?

DR. SHIPP:  Mostly seventy to ninety feet.

MR. STRELCHECK:  The maximum was out to 105 or 110 feet, at most.

MR. PERRET:  Let me see if my math is right.  We averaged ten anglers on eighteen trips and so that would be 180 anglers -- The one I wanted, you said they caught 1.4 -- They landed 1.4 fish. 

If it was eighteen trips, it’s 180 times 1.4 and so they brought in 252 snapper, yet they released 180 times six.  They released 1,080 snapper and if the release mortality that you assumed is 15 percent, that was 162 dead fish released.  I personally think we need to lower the size limit.

If they were only able to keep 252 fish and 162 of them were released dead, that’s a pretty high percentage and I personally think a reduced or a smaller bag limit, thirteen or so inches, would probably benefit the fishery.  

I think that was one of the first measures this council did, was put that twelve and/or thirteen-inch size limit way back when, and it probably was the best single management measure we implemented.

MR. ADAMS:  Corky, I don’t understand that line of logic that you have there.  The assumption is that we should have -- You’re saying we should have a lower size limit and let them keep those fish that are going to be killed anyway.  What makes you think that the fishermen are going to stop fishing after they catch whatever the new bag limit is?

They’re still going to fish for grouper and they’re still going to fish for b-liners or triggerfish or whatever.  The 180 that they killed when they released them, they’re going to kill and release those anyway, because they’re going to keep fishing.

They’re going to kill 180-plus and now they’re going to keep the 180 that they killed before.  I think that’s what he’s trying to show you, that a smaller bag limit kills more fish. 

What I was going to originally comment, before you made your statement, is what the presentation shows me is at the sixteen-inch limit the reduction from the current four fish bag limit to a two fish bag limit, there’s really not a change in the number of fish that are kept, because the angler on an average trip is not catching four fish anyway.  They’re only catching 1.4 and so they’re still under the two, the new bag limit.
If we reduce the four fish to two fish, it doesn’t change the number of fish that are going to be kept as legal fish.  The only thing that we can do to change the number of fish that are kept is to reduce the number of days in the season that they can go out there and catch their 1.4 fish.

MR. PERRET:  Degraaf, if we use your logic, the closed seasons don’t do any good.  They can fish anyway for sharks or anything they want to, but if they’re still catching snapper and you’ve still got that mortality, it doesn’t matter.  It’s going to still happen.

No matter what the bag limit is, you’re going to have some mortality.  No matter whether you’ve got closed seasons or not, you’re going to have mortality, because they’re going to fish for grouper.  Just as you stated, they’re going to fish for other things.

I also assume, like Andy did, that when they reach their bag limit they’re going to quit fishing for snapper.  You’re right that they are going to catch other things.  I don’t know how we stop fishermen from fishing and I don’t want to do that.  I still think a lower bag limit would benefit this fishery.

MR. GILL:  I have a multiple part question.  First, Andy, will you make copies of your presentation available to us later on?

MR. STRELCHECK:  I can, yes.
MR. GILL:  Secondly, Bob Shipp mentioned the eyeball estimate of the discard mortality and if I got you right, Bob, it was 12 to 14 percent.  It would seem to me, and I guess I would ask you, that given the care that you took of the fish that you caught, if you extrapolated that to the real world, that sort of care would not be taken.  Hence, the likelihood of release mortality being greater than 15 percent is probably pretty good and would you comment on that?

DR. SHIPP:  We took care, but we also subjected the fish to the stress of being tagged, which meant an incision and holding them in the tank probably an average of five minutes before we got to them.

I think overall, our release mortality is probably higher than normal for a charterboat that actually took care.  If you talk about a headboat, it’s a different situation.  In seventy to ninety feet of water, unless a fish is gut hooked, the chances of survival are very, very good.

MR. STRELCHECK:  If I may just add to that, Bob is correct in that we did place these in coolers filled with water and the average time obviously varied, depending on how many fish were onboard, but then we were bringing them onto the deck to measure them and then insert a tag into them.

Yes, the conditions were different, but an angler on a charter vessel or private vessel is likely going to be dehooking that fish and dropping it overboard if it’s sub-legal.  There’s a much shorter time period where it’s exposed to the air.

DR. SHIPP:  Let me add to that too, Andy.  The method we used, we categorized the released fish with a scale of one to four, one being when they were released they immediately shot right down to the bottom with no indication of stress.

In condition two, they struggled a while and then went down.  In condition three, they floated for quite a while, but were still alive.  In condition four, they were apparently dead.  The only ones that we considered to survive was condition one and so there were two, three, and four, some of which may have survived, but we assumed that they were dead and they went into that 12 to 14 percent release mortality.

MR. GILL:  Andy, my third question is for you.  On the graph that you provided where you assumed that the fishermen did not stop fishing and they discarded all their previously landed fish, it is fair to assume that in the real world that would only be halfway true, or partially true, that they would discard some and not others?  

Would it likewise be fair to say that it’s likely that the difference between that graph and the one that assumes that they stop fishing is somewhere in between?  Is that a fair assumption?

MR. STRELCHECK:  I would agree with that assumption, yes.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Just for clarification, these were all j-hooks, right?

MR. STRELCHECK:  They were a combination of j-hooks and circle hooks.

MR. PEARCE:  I agree with Corky Perret’s assumption that if we dropped the size limit we would do a better job.  There’s no doubt about that.  Degraaf, if we catch our size limit on the lower end, we keep fishing still, sure, but if we catch our size limit on the upper end, it will take us longer to get to that size limit and so we’ll have killed a lot more fish and we’ll still keep fishing.

If we go to the lower size limit, we’ll catch our snapper limit quicker and we’ll keep fishing, but we’ll kill less fish, because we’ve stopped quicker on the snapper limit.  If we do the sixteen-inch, you’re going to keep fishing until you catch it and you’re going to kill more fish and then still keep fishing.

MS. MORRIS:  We’ve just had a lot of comment from the public that they want to be able to keep the first three or four fish that they catch, regardless of size limit, and it makes just real common sense to the public and to us around the council table that if we did this we would have this dramatic -- There basically would be no discard mortality in the recreational sector if that was the case.

What your analysis from this small set of data tells us is that really that won’t happen, unless we go down to the first two fish bag limit and then we’ve got the recruitment argument keeping us from going all the way down to no size limit.

Just for our benefit and the public’s benefit, Andy, could you say, as succinctly as possible, why the first three fish is not going to give us the significant reductions in total kill that we need?

MR. STRELCHECK:  I guess the response is twofold.  One is if you have no minimum size limit and you allow them to keep the first three or four fish, then under that scenario you are going to slow stock recovery over time, because you are removing small fish that are spawning less or that haven’t even had the opportunity to spawn.

The other part of the answer pertains to what is currently caught under the bag limit now.  We have a four fish bag limit.  On average, both in the charter and private sector, anglers don’t catch that bag limit and so what you need to be concerned with in changes to the bag and size limits is the total number of fish that would be killed and how you partition that fishing mortality.

If they’re not catching the current four fish bag limit, there’s still room for them to increase harvest and limit out on their bag limit.

That could have a negative effect, because the total number of fish that then are landed, under a lower minimum size limit with a four fish bag limit or even a three fish, could be greater than the total number of fish killed under a lower bag limit and a higher size limit, because you do have a high amount of survival, if you believe the 85 percent survival rate in the eastern Gulf or 60 percent in the western Gulf.

MR. ADAMS: That’s exactly what I was going to ask to reiterate to Corky and Harlon.  I’m sorry you missed that, Harlon, but he just explained why a lower bag limit will kill more fish.
MR. HORN:  You mentioned that having a lower size limit you’re going to kill the smaller fish that aren’t going to contribute to the spawning potential.  I missed something somewhere.  I thought that if you left more of the larger fish who are sexually mature that they’re going to contribute much more to the spawning potential and you would in fact have more small fish.

Obviously, the number of small fish is going to increase much more rapidly than you would by taking those larger spawners out.  It seems to me that something is wrong somewhere.  When we put the longline ban in, we left those real large fish out there and they had a pretty good contribution to the SPR and I just don’t quite comprehend why that analogy is correct.

Then a second comment or question is I would like to hear what you have to say, or Dr. Shipp and them have to say, about what the mortality and how much effort the charter industry has beyond the hundred to 105 feet of depth, because that, I think, is very important.

MR. STRELCHECK:  Getting back to the first part of the question, obviously is you remove a thirteen-inch fish before you remove a fifteen-inch fish, that fish is going to have less spawning potential, because it’s smaller.

What you are interested in is how many fish are then surviving to legal sizes or to larger ages and larger sizes and if you’re removing smaller fish early on in their reproductive life history, what you’re doing is limiting their spawning potential over time, because those fish will no longer be available to spawn, once they’re removed at a lower minimum size limit.

If that’s offset by discard mortality under a higher minimum size limit, then it would be a net -- There would be no gain, no change.  

In this instance, because release mortality is estimated to be fairly low in the recreational fishery, there is some benefit to a higher minimum size limit, at least under the analyses we’ve performed.

In terms of where fishing occurs in the eastern Gulf, my experience off of Alabama is that probably the depth range that we fished at is fairly consistent with most of the charter fleet off the Alabama coast.  Panama City to Pensacola might be slightly deeper, but I would ask that you address that in public testimony with the public, in terms of where they believe they’re fishing.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Andy, other parameter that would enter into this is if you look at the weight of a sixteen-inch fish versus a thirteen-inch fish, I think, if I’m remembering correctly, a thirteen-inch fish is about half the weight of a sixteen-inch fish and is that correct?

MR. STRELCHECK:  That’s correct, approximately.

CHAIRMAN MINTON: We would be taking, potentially, twice as many fish out, too.  That’s got to be factored into the overall equation of what’s happening to the population, correct?

MR. STRELCHECK:  You’re only going to take twice as many fish if every fish you catch is sixteen inches previously and thirteen inches under the new change.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  The potential is there for certainly taking out more fish.

MR. STRELCHECK:  You’ll take out more fish in terms of landings, but then, that’s offset by reductions in discards.

MR. DAUGHDRILL:  To Phil’s point, that’s actually what I was wanting to talk about.  I think people are fishing deeper.  I think more and more of the boats are faster and bigger and better and I don’t think that seventy to ninety foot of water is correct right now.  I think everybody is going deeper now to catch the fish.

Concerning hi-grading, I want to discuss that.  I don’t think the average Joe-blow that goes out and fishes really knows that’s illegal and I think we need to do a publicity program about at least letting them know that if we’re going to do a first three or whatever fish that when you start hi-grading that you’re doing something that’s not legal.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  If there’s any final questions and then I would like to move on.  I think we’re getting kind of hung up on this.  Andy, thank you very much.  Let’s take about a ten-minute break and that will give Clay time to set up.

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Could we get the two committees back to the table, please?  Our next presentation is by Dr. Clay Porch, a Presentation by the Southeast Center on Release Mortality in Relation to Depth and Dolphin Predation.

PRESENTATION OF SEFSC REPORT ON RELEASE MORTALITY IN RELATION TO DEPTH AND DOLPHIN PREDATION
DR. CLAY PORCH:  I was asked to give a brief review of the discard mortality rates that were assumed by SEDAR-7 and how they were derived and also to comment a little bit about what we know on bottlenose dolphin depredation, fish stealing.
Just to begin with, to review the discard mortality rates that were actually assumed for red snapper by SEDAR-7, for the eastern Gulf recreational fishery, it was assumed to be 15 percent and the western Gulf was 40 percent and for the commercial fishery, the eastern Gulf was 71 percent and the western Gulf, we assumed 82 percent and I’ll explain to you exactly how those were derived in a little bit.

I don’t expect you to read all this.  This kind of just summarizes the information that we had available during SEDAR-7, as far as identifying sources of release mortality and the possible fractions that we could use for the assessment.

This table just basically has it grouped by depth, but what you’ll see is there’s about a dozen studies that were reviewed during the SEDAR data workshop and that information was used to construct more or less a relationship between depth and the mortality rate and what you can see is there’s sort of a fuzzy relationship between depth and mortality rate and this scatter is largely due to the fact that they are different types of studies.

Some were caging studies where they actually caught the fish and then put them in cages and lowered them to the bottom and then examined the fraction that had died after a few days.  Some were based on surface observations and some were based on work in hyperbaric chambers and they were caught under different conditions.  Some were commercial fisheries and some were charter and headboat fisheries and so that’s why there’s quite a bit of scatter.

The key point though is despite the scatter, you do see a pretty clear relationship, until you get into these few studies over here, which ended up not being used, because of the way they were conducted.

Generally, in shallow water, under a hundred feet, there’s pretty low mortality and as you get up near 200 feet, you start getting up into the 80 percent mortality range. 

What the SEDAR workshop did is they noticed that in the northeastern Gulf, based on some studies by Patterson and Burns, et al, that generally the fisheries were prosecuted in less than 120 feet of water.  For the Texas headboat fishery, they noticed that it ranged between forty and 300 feet, with an average of around 130 feet, and the testimony during the workshop supported the thought that effort in Louisiana was about the same depths as in Texas.

MS. WALKER:  Clay, under the Dorf study that was done -- It doesn’t show the year, but I remember that she did one when we went to the eighteen-inch size limit.  Did you consider that too when you were looking?  I’m not familiar with the Dorf 2004 study.

DR. PORCH:  They were aware of that information, but the idea for this part of it is just to determine generally what depths they were fishing at and that’s going to be related to this information that we have here that has the mortality rate by depth.

A large number of studies were in here, including the Dorf study.  Since she was at the meeting, I’m sure they discussed all those points, but I can’t remember every detail that was in the report.

MS. WALKER:  They did, but it is very variable.  At a hundred feet, you’ve got two studies with cages and two studies by appearance and they run anywhere from it looks like maybe 10 percent mortality up to almost 60, the same depth.

DR. PORCH:  Yes, but some of these are different gear types, too.  There’s a mix here.  I’m just showing to give a general idea that there is a relationship between mortality and depth.  What the data workshop did, which I’ll explain a little bit more, is they tried to pick studies that actually were based on the type of fishing operations that you’re trying to determine release mortality rates for.

In other words, you use studies that actually worked on commercial vessels to categorize release mortality for a commercial vessel and studies that worked with charter or headboat fisheries when you were trying to characterize release mortality for those fisheries.

They did the best they can with the incomplete data that was available, but they did try and take that into account.  In other words, you wouldn’t want to use the release mortality rates estimated from commercial fishing operations and apply those to recreational fishing operations, even if they’re in the same depth.  To the best they were able, they tried to distinguish that and that’s part of the scatter that you see in this graph.

They did not -- I’m going to explain this a little bit more, but they did not actually just look at this graph and say if the fishery is prosecuted in this depth then we’ll average all these points.  They really averaged studies that were basically similar to the type of fishery.  Does that make sense?

MS. WALKER:  I guess -- Is release mortality then depth related?  Do we know that for both commercial and recreational?
DR. PORCH:  That’s been very well documented.  It is depth related, but there are other factors, such as dolphin predation, which we’ll talk about a little bit more.  There’s also hooking problems. 


Karen Burns showed pretty conclusively in one of her studies that j-hooks in particular were breaking the roof of the mouth, the bone structure up there, and that could lead to mortality, a substantial amount of mortality.  It’s not just depth.  There are other factors.

The point here is that the commercial fishery -- We did have some depth information from the trip interview program and for the eastern Gulf, the average depth was around 180 feet and the western Gulf was a little bit more, around 190 feet, the average.  Obviously, there’s quite a range about that, but that’s the average depth.

As I pretty much explained already, for the eastern Gulf, the depth was generally less than 120 feet and so there were studies in this range of depth that pertained to the recreational fishery that were used to derive the release mortality rates for that.

This is a combination of appearance, when they’re brought up to the surface, as Bob Shipp already explained to you, and some caging studies.  You can see what happened is they averaged to be around 15 percent.  They took an average of them.  For the western Gulf --

MR. PERRET:  Clay, is east Gulf the river east and the west Gulf the Mississippi River west?

DR. PORCH:  More or less, although they categorized it as Mississippi, Alabama, and Florida when they were grouping release mortality studies, but the majority of the studies are Alabama and Florida.

MR. PERRET:  East Gulf?

DR. PORCH:  Yes.  Then most of the studies in the western Gulf were off Texas, although I believe there was some information off Louisiana.  In the western Gulf, the fisheries were generally deeper and we had some studies that were particular to the western Gulf and that’s this cluster of points here, for the most part.

They averaged up to about 20 percent mortality.  In terms of the commercial fishery, we had a few studies right in this region and they averaged to be about 71 percent and this would be the east and this would be studies from the western Gulf and they averaged to be about 82 percent, in slightly deeper water.

MR. GILL:  You mentioned that the western Gulf recreational averaged about 20 percent.  In looking at that, it looks like it’s nowhere near 20 and that it’s closer to 40.

DR. PORCH:  For the where?

MR. GILL:  Western recreational.

DR. PORCH:  If I said eastern, I meant to say western.  This is western and this is eastern.

MR. GILL:  Right, but you indicated the western that you used a number of 20 percent release mortality.

DR. PORCH:  40 percent.  If I said that, it’s not what was on the graph.  The graph is right and if I said 20, I meant 40.  This is just a summary of the reasoning.  The eastern Gulf recreational fishery is mostly prosecuted from sixty to 120 feet and we assume 15 percent.

The western Gulf, the average is around 130 feet.  It turns out to be a 40 percent mortality rate and the commercial fishery is 108 feet is 71 percent and 190 feet is 82 percent.

The hot issue lately has been depredation by bottlenose dolphins, depredation meaning basically stealing fish off the hook or stealing fish as they’re getting thrown over so that they don’t ever make it to the bottom.

You had a presentation I guess in January by Jenny Lee and so I’m not going to repeat all the information that’s in there and she’s here, by the way, if there are any questions regarding that presentation, but I do want to cover what’s known about dolphin depredation in the red snapper fishery.

What SEDAR-7 had to work with was mostly anecdotal reports.  Obviously it’s been reported for quite some time that dolphins are eating released red snapper and grouper off charter and headboats, especially in Panama City.  You’ve also heard about it in commercial fisheries, particularly the grouper fishery along the west coast of Florida.
The problem is there’s very little quantitative information.  There were a few attempts to quantify the data in some of the studies that you saw that I referred to earlier that SEDAR-7 was working with, but not a whole lot.

There was a study by Parker in 1985 off of east Florida.  I think it was Daytona and it had about 20 percent depredation of reef fish, but that’s all sources, where it’s dolphin or other large predators, sharks and barracuda.

Then there was a study off Texas.  They didn’t observe any depredation.  Burns, et al, off of west Florida actually saw dolphins eating 3 to 7 percent of the released fish, but they also saw them pursuing about another 20 percent, but they didn’t actually see them take the fish.

Wilson and Nieland, working off of Louisiana, noted predation by pelicans and dolphins.  I don’t believe they had a number associated with it.  Then, of course, Bob Shipp was in attendance at the meeting and you just heard his testimony, that bottlenose dolphins occasionally were seen to pursue red snapper.

MR. DAUGHDRILL:  I just wanted -- On the Burns 2004 study in west Florida, where specifically in west Florida was that?

DR. PORCH:  I don’t remember the exact breakdown off there.  I know she’s been working off the Panhandle, but also, there’s a lot of work that’s going on all the way down from the Tortugas all the way up to off Tampa.

MR. DAUGHDRILL:  My point is that earlier you commented that Panama City, of course, is the hotbed of that, but I’m hearing more and more that it’s just spreading all over and so that’s the point I wanted to make.

MR. PERRET:  You were here for the last presentation that we saw just a few minutes ago, Andy’s.  The assumption was, I think, 15 percent release mortality.  Does that 15 percent include the depredation by the dolphin?

DR. PORCH:  It’s coming up.  You’re stealing my thunder, but it does and it doesn’t.  I’ll explain what I mean by that a little bit more.  What SEDAR-7 participants concluded is this and this statement comes straight out of the data workshop report:

“At present, there is no way of quantifying the mortality caused by predation and the group does not recommend including an additional component of mortality due to predation.  Estimates reported in the studies by surface observation method would already account for predation on fish in these categories.”

This is an answer to your question, in part.  Because the surface studies did include a category where fish are dead and eaten, there is some accounting of it, but you have to also keep in mind that when they get down below twenty or thirty feet that you probably can’t see it happen anyway.  

It could be that the predation is even greater than what’s being assumed here and that was acknowledged during the process, but there was no way to say how much it was.  That’s what I mean by it does and it doesn’t.  It quite possibly is a little bit higher than what we’ve assumed, but we don’t know how much.

What more is known today?  Not a whole lot more.  There is a little bit more information out there.  One of the things we did during the SEDAR-10 data workshop is we actually asked fishermen who were there -- This was in connection with the red grouper fishery and so it’s a little different, but we asked fishermen there to do their best to try and quantify how much they are seeing it.
For the Panhandle, that seemed to be the -- Again, the hot area, where it’s a bigger problem.  It’s mostly bottlenose dolphins.  It seems to have become a problem around 1995.  It existed before then, but it’s become more of a problem since that time and it seems to have increased over time.

At the time this was done, which would have been last year, the belief was that it might be more or less around two-out-of-ten, 20 percent.  That was heavily qualified, because, obviously, you’re trying to remember how many times you saw fish eaten and it doesn’t happen on every trip and so the fishermen were saying that it’s really hard to say, but we would guess two-out-of-ten.

Off Punta Gorda, the depredation was mostly by barracuda and the guess was about two-out-of-one-hundred and the same thing off of Sarasota and then there was additional testimony that it really hasn’t changed much off Sarasota in that time and it’s been about the same over the last twenty years.  That’s one thing that was done.

Since SEDAR-7, there have also been some studies based on observer coverage on Florida headboats and also Alabama headboats, which I’ll show the next slide, and this was data given to me by Beverly Sauls.

What you see here is that for 2005 and 2006 -- Keep in mind, these are after the last year used in the SEDAR-7 assessment, 2003, because the assessment was conducted in 2004.  They would not have seen any of this data, the SEDAR-7 folks.  What they did here is observers are there looking at all the fish that are released and they categorized the fish upon release as in terms of good, fair, poor, dead, or actually eaten.

If you make an assumption that all the fish that are categorized as poor, dead, or eaten in fact are dead, then you would estimate about 12 percent mortality in 2005 and 11 percent in 2006.

Obviously, it’s possible that some of these animals were also eaten and they didn’t make it to the bottom.  They swam down, but a dolphin or something intercepted them and that, they couldn’t quantify, but it’s also been shown that some of these animals -- Probably not the eaten category, but some of the ones categorized as poor and even ones that were perceived to be dead actually did survive.  

That’s based on the results from tagging studies, when a fish was called in very poor condition and apparently dead and then you get a tag return.  That doesn’t happen often, but it does happen.

To some extent, these may offset, but it’s really hard to quantify that.  In other words, some of these probably die and some of these probably live, but on face value, you’re talking on the order of 12 to 11 percent mortality.

In terms of the fraction that’s eaten, about 4 percent were eaten in 2005 and in 2006 and that’s, again, only the ones they actually observed being eaten.  If the dolphins intercepted them as they’re going down out of the line of sight, then they probably would have come up in one of these categories.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  Is that Panama City as well, that dataset?

DR. PORCH:  I believe most of this is -- It’s actually a pretty broad range, but it does include Panama City and I think that’s where -- More observations come from there than any of the other areas, but it covers a broad range of the headboats.  I could break out the distribution, but it’s not just Panama City.

We also have similar information from a survey done off of Alabama in 2004, 2005, and 2006.  They categorize things a little bit differently, as not disoriented, slightly disoriented, very disoriented, and dead or unresponsive and then also an eaten category.
MR. PERRET:  The dolphin are becoming better trained.  They moved up to 14 percent.

DR. PORCH:  This does actually kind of corroborate what was said about them getting better.  If you look at the percent eaten in 2004, it’s 4 percent and in 2005, it’s 5 percent, and in 2006, it’s 14 percent.  There is some evidence that they may actually be learning this behavior and expanding it.

The overall mortality rate, using the very disoriented, dead, and eaten category, was about 20 percent in 2004, 19 percent in 2005, and 32 percent in 2006 and so not too dissimilar from the 15 percent that was assumed by the SEDAR-7.  It’s a little bit higher in this case and a little bit lower in the case off Florida, from the slide you just saw.

To summarize this Gulf-wide, probably less than 20 percent of the releases are killed by depredation, whether it’s dolphin, barracuda, sharks, et cetera.  The release mortality rates used by SEDAR-7 implicitly included observations of depredation, although they may in fact be somewhat underestimated, since you can’t tell what’s happening once the fish get far below the surface.  You can’t tell if dolphins are intercepting them on the bottom.

Having said that, dolphin depredation has become an increasing problem in some areas, especially off the Florida Panhandle.  The release mortality in the eastern Gulf recreational fisheries therefore may now exceed that 15 percent assumed by the SEDAR-7, but the problem is, again, we still don’t have good quantitative information.

What we really need are some studies with broad coverage, the whole range of the fishery, that can better quantify this release mortality and depredation and that work has not really begun.  There have been a few studies here and there that have been launched to look at the problem, but not the kind of scope that you would need for a Gulf-wide assessment of red snapper.  That’s it, if there are any other questions.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Questions for Clay?

MS. WALKER:  On the commercial sector, Clay, their high release mortality could be said to include depth.  We couldn’t say hooks, because I think they all use the circle hooks, predation, but is it also surface interval time, because of the way they prosecute their fishery?  How will the council address surface interval time with just a size limit?

DR. PORCH:  The first question is the data that was used -- That’s why I mentioned before that they tried to use studies that pertained to each particular fishery, because of that reason.  For some of the commercial fisheries, whether it’s longlining or what have you, it’s a lot different from a recreational hook and line pulling it up.

A commercial hook and line, you might argue it’s somewhat similar, but you might have one fisherman operating multiple lines and so it’s not necessarily the same there either and so they did try and take that into account.  

Like I said, it’s not as well quantified as we would like it to be, because there haven’t been numerous studies with broad coverage that have been conducted on any of these fisheries.  It’s been kind of small-scale studies in one particular area on one particular set of boats, for the most part.  The second question is probably outside the scope with which I would feel comfortable answering, since it’s regulatory.  Maybe someone else wants to jump in on that.

MS. WALKER:  Can you tell us scientifically if reducing the size limit to thirteen inches is going to actually address the surface interval time?

DR. PORCH:  I don’t know how you would regulate surface interval time.  I don’t know if anybody has given any thought to that, but it is important.  In fact, we found that with red grouper that one of the reasons we could not derive a clear relationship between depth and mortality rate is because the way the studies that were available were conducted is some depths they held the fish for a longer period at the surface than at other depths.

The two things were confounded, because surface interval is very important.  In fact, that can be more important than depth, sometimes.  For instance, in the study with red grouper, I think it was at forty meters, a little over 120 feet, they had very high mortality rates.

Actually, the estimates were higher than in deeper water and we wondered why that was and then we looked at the ones -- When they worked in deeper depths, for whatever reason, they had released the fish much quicker.  

It was like a five-minute surface interval and the ones at forty meters, they were holding for about twenty minutes and so that was the disparity.  It was the fact that they were held up with their bellies inflated and stomachs distended for twenty minutes at the surface instead of immediately put back down.  Surface interval is obviously a factor.  How you would regulate it, I don’t know, but it does contribute substantially to release mortality.

MR. PERRET:  That was based on sixteen and fourteen legal size limits?

DR. PORCH:  None of this the mortality is really dependent on the size limits.  The size limits would determine how many fish are released and then they’re subject to this mortality rate.

MR. PERRET:  We had a size limit of sixteen on the recreational and fourteen on the commercial.  In other words, if the size limit would have been smaller, I guess in line with Ms. Walker’s questioning, obviously there would have been fewer fish released if they were able to keep smaller fish and so there would have been less depredation?

DR. PORCH:  Not necessarily on a percentage point.  What I was talking about now is the fraction of fish that are killed by depredation or other things.  Unless you think that releasing fewer fish would make it less attractive for dolphins to hang around, so that the fraction killed goes down, which we don’t have any information on that.

The way this is dealt with in the assessment is we have estimates of how many fish are thrown over, whether the minimum size limit or what have you, and then you multiply that by the fraction that are killed to find how many total of the releases end up dying.  They’re two separate components.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Are there further questions?  Thank you, sir.  Next on the agenda, we have a Report on the Longline Survey of Adult Red Snapper, Tab E, Number 5, and Dr. Nichols.
MS. MORRIS:  We don’t have E-5, right?  We didn’t have E-4 and we didn’t have E-3(b), but we will get all of those eventually?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Yes.

REPORT ON THE LONGLINE SURVEY OF ADULT RED SNAPPER
DR. SCOTT NICHOLS:  It’s good to see you all.  I’ve been invited to talk about the longline survey and perhaps clear up some misconceptions about -- The National Marine Fisheries Service has been conducting a longline survey actually since 1995.
Only three years of it were relevant to red snapper and I’ll show you why here in a minute.  I think there has been some concern that the data hadn’t been used.  That’s a little bit misleading.

The portion of the data that were useful, which is the age composition, was examined and was used.  It just didn’t change anything.  The portion that was not included in the assessment was the catch per effort and I’ll show a slide of that in a minute that I think you’ll see exactly why it was not used in SEDAR-7.

This is technical details on the gear.  They’re not really for the slide.  If you’re interested though, they are on the handout.  We’ve got handouts of the slides on the back table there.

I have just a little background on catches throughout the period we were working.  This was really intended as a shark survey and as you can see, that was the bulk of the catch over the years amongst the bony fishes.  Red snapper are fairly prominent.

MR. PERRET:  What was the geography of this study?

DR. NICHOLS:  We have worked in several areas.  I’m not sure exactly where this pie chart came from.  I forgot to ask, but we’ve worked up the east coast some and we’ve worked in Mexico and we’ve worked in Cuba, but largely, it’s a Gulf of Mexico activity.

Our history of longline work actually began back in the 1980s.  We briefly looked at bottom longline as a possible indexing technique for indexing the abundance of red drum.  It was kind of marginal and I think the State of Texas still uses it some today, although I understand that the longlining work they do is as much supplying brood stock as it survey activity.

When we started the work that led to the trap video survey, we experimented with the longline and did not pick it for the work that would be done going specifically to hard bottoms and trying to index fish in the hard bottom habitats.  The catches were just not good enough to make it worthwhile and we ended up with that video survey that I think you’ve heard about other times.

In 1995, we picked up the longline thread again, mainly looking for sharks.  We thought we could come up with a technique to look at catch per effort indexes of abundance for sharks.  We worked initially with a limited depth range, ten to thirty-fathoms, which it turned out is inappropriate for red snapper, and we worked with a j-hook.

We caught a few snapper, I think less than a dozen all told, and we had the feeling maybe there was some opportunity there and so in 1999, we began some side experiments to look at longline and the possibility of getting enough red snapper to make a survey index out of our catches.
We went to circle hooks, which was recommended at the time, and we worked in deeper waters and that, indeed, made all the difference in the world.  It also turned out that we got better catches of sharks with the circle hooks than we did with the j-hooks that the industry was then using and so we’ve adopted that circle hook banded depth range strategy for the entire survey and now it seems to be providing useful information for many of the sharks and for red snapper.

This is the depth range of red snapper on our longline survey.  The peak catches are from the forty to fifty-fathom range, with sizeable catches between twenty and seventy fathoms.  That’s, indeed, why earlier years were not very useful to us.  We only worked out to thirty fathoms, just the extreme tail of this distribution.

Geographically in the Gulf, each little cross is a survey location and the red snapper catches are circles and you can see immediately why red snapper are depleted.  We’ve managed to take a good number, I think 500 total.  The distribution, as I think everyone is already aware, is largely offshore and largely western Gulf, although they do occur in the eastern Gulf on the longlines.

Turning to the data that were available at SEDAR-7 and why the CPUE data, the catch per unit effort data, were not used, this is why.  Three years, this is, of course, the shortest time series that the assessment was considering.  They did consider time series back to the 1880s.

We have three points with fairly broad confidence intervals and very little variation among the three years, particularly with respect to the confidence intervals, but very little variation, period.  It was felt, I think quite correctly at the time, although I wasn’t part of the discussion, that this would not contribute anything to the assessment model determination and therefore, there was no point in slowing it down by putting it in.

What was considered was the age composition and that’s shown here.  This was a slide from the SEDAR-7 and there was a composition that was noted that was not too dissimilar from the age composition seen in the longline fishery, but what was noted at the time was that the -- This is probably areas where fishing is very light and there’s a total mortality that can be derived from it and it comes out to be about 0.13, which is very supportive of the decision to use a natural mortality rate of 0.1 in the assessment.

Really, these data did enter in.  They were discussed and they did figure in, but there was no change, because 0.1 was what they were going to use anyway.  It just was a strong supporter of it.

Age frequencies by year, some additional information was found.  You see it’s fairly scattered.  There’s a lot of age classes in the longline catch and therefore, in any given year you don’t necessarily fill all of the age classes you have.  It bounces around a bit between years.

I couldn’t find any successive year classes that appeared to be strong throughout the time period we have.  A couple years one would be and then it would be down and so there’s probably not much there in terms of -- The general pattern, as I showed you in a previous slide, is fine.  There’s not much here in detail.

We can update at this point.  We’ve updated the index now up through 2006 and this is Gulf-wide.  Again, it’s pretty flat.  The flatness between 2001 and 2003 seems to continue.  East and west, again, both pretty flat.  I’ve not shown the confidence intervals on here to keep the noise down.  The west is to the top and the east is to the bottom.

That’s the gist of what we have.  I have a feeling if red snapper do rebuild that we’ll be able to see it very well with this technique.  The one disappointment we had is they do not seem to recruit fully to the longlines, to our longline survey, until about age seven.

Had they recruited fully at an earlier age, two or three or four, we might have been able to fine tune some of the selectivity factors in the assessment, but nature didn’t work that way and there really wasn’t any contribution there.  That’s it for the prepared remarks and I’ll be happy to take any questions.

MR. PERRET:  You had a small number of fish in excess of fifty years old.  Is that the oldest we’ve got on record?

DR. NICHOLS:  I believe it is.  I don’t believe that was part of the standard survey.  It was some of the experimental work that was done first and I think that fifty-year-old one is the record one.

MS. MORRIS:  Could you go back to the age composition slide?  Could you explain how this led to the natural mortality being 0.1?
DR. NICHOLS:  A catch curve was fit through the catches we did have for the concentration in the west and the resulting mortality rate was 0.13.  this set of fish was considered to be lightly fished and therefore, it was considered in good support of -- It’s probably -- It would be unlikely that the natural mortality could be higher than that value and so this was considered in good support of the value of 0.1 and there would be some take in all fisheries out into these sizes, but particularly by the longline fishery, which would presumably make up the difference between this 0.1.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Are there other questions for Scott?  Thank you, sir.  The next item would be Item VI, Discussion of Framework Action to Revise the List of Allowable BRDs, Tab E, Number 6.  It is in your briefing book.

DISCUSSION OF FRAMEWORK ACTION TO REVISE THE LIST OF ALLOWABLE BRDs
DR. DAN FOSTER:  Good morning.  I’m Dan Foster, with Harvesting Systems and Engineering Division in Pascagoula, Mississippi.  In this presentation this morning, I’m going to be talking about proposed certification criterion and the revised list of allowable BRDs that would be listed under the proposed certification criterion.
I’ll also be giving a presentation on the status of research on bycatch reduction technology, just giving you an update on where we are in bycatch reduction research.  Also, I’ll be discussing future research plans, based on things we’ve done this year.

The currently proposed modifications to the BRD certification criteria will be for the Gulf and South Atlantic.  We would certify BRDs that demonstrate a 30 percent reduction in finfish by weight.  

Also, there would be a provisional certification that would be for BRDs that maybe were tested on a vessel and showed a lot of potential, but didn’t quite make the grade.  This provisional certification would be for BRDs that would demonstrate at least a 20 percent reduction in finfish by weight and this would be a time-limited provisional certification, to be determined.  

That would allow us to collect more data on that particular BRD design.  If, after a period of time, that BRD design did not make the 30 percent, then it would be decertified.

MR. ADAMS:  Are these percentages that you’re using, are these percentage reductions if there were no BRD in the net or are they percentage reductions over and above the amount that are being achieved by the fisheye BRD that we’re using now?

DR. FOSTER:  My understanding is that is a reduction over a control net, which is a net without a BRD in it.  That’s the way we currently testing BRDs.  As all of you all are familiar with, this is the fisheye data from the SEDAR-7, showing that the fisheye doesn’t achieve the 44 percent reduction of red snapper that we need.

Also, looking at the total finfish for the fisheye as it’s currently regulated, we only achieve about a sixteen-and-a-half percent reduction of total finfish and so the current fisheye, as it’s regulated right now, would not meet the 30 percent reduction criteria.

The Gulf fisheye installation, as we understand it, is that we allow the Gulf fisheye to be installed in the cod end of the trawl, between eight-and-a-half and twelve-and-a-half feet from the tie-off rings.  It’s a distance from the back of the cod end forward.

I was asked to look at what are the things we can do to fix the fisheye and is there a way we can fish the fisheye to improve the performance.  What I did is broke down the analysis of tows that were made in different distances from the tie-off rings.

You can see from left to right the distances from eight-and-a-half to nine feet from the tie-off rings showed the best performance as far as finfish reduction goes.  We had approximately 37 percent finfish reduction with the fisheye when tested from the eight-and-a-half to nine-foot position.

Unfortunately, we also had the highest shrimp loss rate in that position.  We had a shrimp loss rate of 10 percent.  When the fisheye was fished from a nine to ten-foot position, we had less than 20 percent, which would not meet the criterion for either certification or provisional certification and neither would it do so for the ten to eleven-foot position, which we had less than 20 percent finfish reduction.

You can see there is a relationship to distance from the tie-off rings for fish reduction and there’s also a relationship for shrimp loss also.

Based on this information, under the new certification criteria, we would need to decertify the Gulf fisheye as it’s worded in the regulations right now.  We would need to revise the allowable placement of fisheyes to make it no more than nine feet from the tie-off rings and so to affix the fisheye to make it meet the new certification criteria.
We would also need to decertify the expanded mesh.  The expanded mesh BRD is allowed in the eastern Gulf of Mexico right now, but with recent data, we’ve only shown that it has a 17 percent reduction of finfish in the Gulf and so it would be decertified under the new criteria also.

A list of BRDs that would be added to the list of allowable BRDs under the new certification criteria would be, like we mentioned before, the fisheye, less than nine feet from the tie-off rings, which has a 37 percent reduction in total fish and a shrimp reduction of 10.4 percent.

The numbers is the parentheses there are the 95 percent confidence interval.  Another BRD that is a modification of the original Jones-Davis device, which would be certified under the new criteria -- The modified Jones-Davis has a 33.1 percent reduction in finfish and 3.2 percent loss of shrimp.
Two BRDs that would be provisionally certified under the new criteria would be the extended funnel design, which is already allowed in the eastern Gulf and in the Atlantic, which shows a 26.6 percent reduction in total finfish and a 2.2 percent loss of shrimp.

A composite panel BRD, which is a new design that we developed based on the extended funnel and the Jones-Davis -- I’ll be showing you pictures of that in a minute, but it showed a 25.1 percent reduction in total fish catch and a 5.4 percent reduction in shrimp.

Just to give you a little review of what some of these BRDs look like, most of you have seen the extended funnel BRD.  It’s been around for many years.  Basically, the extended funnel BRD is what it sounds like it is.  It is a funnel placed within the trawl, which is the green.  

It has a metal hoop that keeps the extension away from the funnel and creates a space between the size of the trawl and the funnel for fish to come up alongside the funnel.  A large mesh section is placed in the extension of the trawl to allow fish to come alongside the funnel and go out of the escape opening while shrimp, which are not very good swimmers, are able to go through the TED, go through the funnel, and pass into the cod end.

The extended funnel is a very good device.  Here’s a photo of one here, but the big problem is the labor intensity it costs. There’s a lot of costs involved in materials and construction and so it’s a very expensive device that exceeds around the $400 mark.

As a way to simplify that technology, two fishermen in the Gulf of Mexico have been working with the funnel type BRD for several years, Harry Davis and Leroy Jones.  They came up with the original Jones-Davis device and now they’ve come up with a simplified design.

The simplified design removes the hoop that you saw in the previous picture.  It also replaces the funnel with two panels that are sewn in the extension to take the shape of a funnel.  Rather than the need for the square mesh section, basically they just cut two windows in each side.

Another addition they’ve made to the original funnel BRD is placing a webbing cone in the middle of the trawl.  Basically, this is a stimulation for the fish to prevent them from passing into the cod end.  

There is space around the cone for shrimp to pass through and go into the cod end, but this serves to a fish as somewhat of a plug in the cod end, to prevent fish from passing into the cod end.

The composite panel BRD is a modification of that concept that came out of my office.  What our desire was to do is make sure we maintain that space between the panel and the extension of the trawl and what we found is a good way to do that is to make a two-ply panel design.

We first take a diamond mesh, which is a standard trawl webbing, and we needed to brace it up in a way.  What we did is we added a square mesh panel to it also.  The diamond mesh panel gives us the reduction of water flow that we need.  The square mesh panel gives us the support we need.

Using a two-ply design, we found that this is a good configuration to make it simple without having to have the hoops in the trawl, but also allow them to maintain that space between the extension and the escape opening we need.

The escape openings we put in are just triangle-shaped cuts that are made in the side of the trawl.  There are two on each side and I have a photo that I’ll show you.  This is a view from inside the trawl looking forward.  You can see the TED.  

The BRD is placed in the trawl just behind the TED and what I did is I swept the video camera from one side to the other.  What you can do is see the panel that’s on the port side of the trawl and this is the panel that’s on the starboard side of the trawl.

Both are identical panels, but on the port side, basically what I did is I cut away the square mesh section to eliminate the support that the panel has.  As you can see on the left side, there is basically no space between the panel and the side of the trawl.

There are escape openings just behind this panel here, but there’s no way for a fish to actually get to the escape opening.  By adding the square mesh panel behind the diamond mesh, it holds the panel away from the side of the trawl and creates a good space between the side of the trawl and the escape opening to allow fish to escape.

What this composite panel does is eliminate a lot of the cost and labor that’s involved in ensuring that this situation occurs in the trawl and so of the designs that we’ve looked at and that will be provisionally certified, of the funnel-type BRD designs, this will be the easiest to build and the least expensive of the three.

As far as foreseeing how long these new provisional certification would take to implement into the fishery, what we suspect is that a lot of the fishermen, because they already have the fisheye -- If we go to allowing them to use a fisheye less than nine feet, I suspect that a lot of fishery will try to do that initially, because basically it’s very easy to reconfigure the trawl to put a fisheye at nine feet.

Like I said earlier, we do see a 10 percent shrimp loss and so I expect that this first attempt by the fishery will be fairly short lived, but because they already have it, I expect a lot of the fishermen will try to make it work at nine feet and then over time, what we’ll have to do is work with the fishermen that want to go with the modified Jones-Davis or composite panel or some of these other BRD designs that we’ll have to work with them to transfer that technology to the fishery.

A good time of year for regulations like this to go into effect would probably be around the April time, because of the winter fishery in south Florida and the pink fishery starting up in the northern Gulf around May or June.  If something like this were to go into effect, probably around April would probably be the best time of year to put it in place.  If there is really a good time of year, it would probably be as good as any.

You want something like this put in place plenty of time ahead of the Texas opening, because you want the fishermen to already -- We want to be able to solve the problems that may be occurring within the fishery before the Texas opening, because you really don’t want to mess with the Texas opening any more than you have to.

Looking at current research, one of the things that we wanted to do this year is look at ways to augment current BRD technology.  It seems like until we come up with something really new and innovative -- It seems like a certain wall that we seem to hit, which is around that 30 percent mark.

We want to look at ways we can augment that BRD technology.  One of the things we want to look at this year is cod end selectivity and look at large mesh panels within the cod end.

Considering cod end mesh size, we see with BRD technology that BRDs do a fairly good job of getting rid of age one red snapper.  If you look at the fisheye, the modified Jones-David, and extended funnel and look at snapper greater than 130 millimeters, the modified Jones-Davis and extended funnel do better than 30 percent, the 30 to 40 percent range of age one red snapper.

If you look at all three of them for the size range less than 130 millimeters, basically all BRD technology does less than 10 percent on age zero class red snapper.  That’s mainly due to the swimming ability of the juvenile age zero red snapper.  We wanted to look and see if there was any way that we could improve the reduction of that age and size fish.  

Some anecdotal information, we were making a dive one day -- Ian Workman and I were making a dive on a trawl.  This is a trawl that has no BRD design of any type in it.  Basically, what we found was there was a lot of red snapper -- My video is not going to work and so I’ll describe to you what happens and you’ll have to take my work for it.

Basically, what we found -- It’s hard to see right here, but if you look right here, there’s one red snapper outside of the trawl.  As we dropped back, there were about fifty or sixty red snapper that were swimming along behind this cod end and there was no BRD design on the trawl.

We were trying to figure out where all these snapper came from.  As we were riding the trawl, we were finding out that a lot of these snapper were actually escaping through the mesh of the cod end and there were probably fifty or sixty snapper swimming along behind this trawl that had escaped through the mesh.

That really got us interested in looking at mesh size and the capability of mesh size to reduce the number of red snapper in the trawl.  

In order to see what the potential is, we first wanted to find out how many snapper were already getting out and so we did a study on the Caretta this year where we took a standard cod end and we put a one-half-inch mesh liner in it and tested it against what we consider a standard cod end, which is an inch-and-three-quarter cod end, which is common in the Gulf of Mexico.
What we found was -- This is a length distribution of the snapper that were caught in the two cod ends.  The light blue is the one-half-inch mesh liner and the dark blue shaded area is the inch-and-three-quarter.  

We found that in a standard tow, made in July and August, that we have about a 65 percent reduction of red snapper from the standard cod end.  Basically, of the snapper that enter a cod end, about 65 percent of the snapper are already getting out, before we even see it with a BRD design.

We see there’s a lot of potential for snapper escapement through a standard cod end and so the next question was what if we took that mesh size and increased it slightly and so we wanted to test an inch-and-three-quarter cod end against a two-inch cod end.

We do know, from talking to a few fishermen -- There are a few fishermen in the Gulf of Mexico currently using a two-inch cod end and so that’s not something that’s outside of the realm of possibilities.

We tested an inch-and-three-quarter cod end versus a two-inch cod end and we saw that a similar thing happened with the cod end.  We did see some reduction of red snapper in the less than 130 millimeter size and we had a 24 percent reduction of age zero red snapper, just testing nothing other than an inch-and-three-quarter cod end versus a two-inch cod end.  We do feel like there is some potential here, but we just need to work on it a little bit farther.

MR. ADAMS:  I think you were getting to my question of what’s the percentage shrimp loss on the increase in cod end.

DR. FOSTER:  That’s my next slide.  This was a fairly limited study.  We did this on the R/V Caretta off the coast of Mississippi during July through September and primarily, we were catching brown shrimp.

This slide needs a little bit of explanation.  The red line is the distribution for carapace length for shrimp that were caught in the inch-and-three-quarter cod end.  The black line is what was caught in the two-inch cod end.

Just for reference purposes, I took and did a carapace length weight regression and transformed that into count for pounds and so basically, this dash line is count per pound for carapace length.

To give you an idea, the peak of our distribution for both cod ends was about a twenty-six millimeter carapace length, which translates to about a thirty-two count shrimp.  That will give you an idea about what the heads-on count size for the shrimp were.

You can see there was no statistical difference between the distribution of the shrimp that were caught in the inch-and-three-quarter cod end versus a two inch cod end and by weight, we had no significant reduction also.

The one thing about this experiment is we did -- It was one area, a certain specific size of shrimp, and because we had no size at which we saw shrimp loss, one of the things we need to do in the future is we need to actually go in the area where we have smaller shrimp so we can come up with a selectivity curve to see what size shrimp that you will start having shrimp loss with.
Some of the other issues that need to be addressed with going to a larger mesh cod end is anecdotal information from some commercial fishermen have told us that they see a higher incidence of shark damage to their bags.

When a shark bites a bag, it’s usually a catastrophic event.  It doesn’t take a very big hole in a cod end to lose your entire drag in that cod end.  Some of the fishermen who have used two-inch cod ends have said they feel like they get a higher incidence of shark bites, because it increased gilling of fish in a two-inch cod end.

Also, one of the things we need to do is we need to go in areas where we know we have smaller shrimp.  Some of the things we’re looking at this year is the possibility of actually going and doing some of this testing in Mississippi Sound right after their brown shrimp opening, so we can put this gear in some smaller shrimp so we can come up with a selectivity curve for that.

Another big question is what happens to the snapper that go through the meshes of a cod end, what’s the survival rate and what’s the mortality rate associated with that?  We do know we have 65 percent of the snapper that go into a cod end are escaping and how many of those are surviving?  

That’s one of the big questions about mesh size.  If you increase mesh size, are you really gaining anything by that, because we really don’t know what the mortality rate of those snapper that go through the mesh of the cod end.

One of the things we started looking at this year is use of large mesh panels in cod ends.  This is not a new technology and this is not a new thing.  This has been used in Europe quite extensively.

What we’re starting to see within the fishery is that a lot of boats are voluntarily experimenting around with large mesh panels.  I don’t know if you can see it right here, but here’s a section of three-inch mesh webbing that’s placed in the top of a cod end that has a fisheye already installed.

We’re starting to see that more and more fishermen are experimenting around with this technology and having fairly good success with it.  Some fishermen have even gone to the extent of putting a section completely around the entire cod end of eighteen inches to two feet of maybe three-inch mesh webbing when the fish are really bad.

Some of the inshore boats that fish on white shrimp have gone to this, because they say if they don’t use this that they can’t go in those areas.  This is something we’re seeing more and more of.

MR. PERRET:  I assume you’re talking about stretch mesh and not bar mesh size.

DR. FOSTER:  Yes, the fishermen that we see are using stretch mesh.  The fishermen in Australia are using the square mesh and also in Europe they use --

MR. PERRET:  The sizes you’re talking about, that’s stretch and not bar.

DR. FOSTER:  That’s right.  That’s stretch, yes.  In the fishery right now, we’re seeing anywhere from three inch to four inch.  One of the things we’ve started experimenting around with this year is something that the Australians and the Europeans are already doing, which is putting a section of square mesh webbing.

The nice thing about square mesh webbing is that you can pretty much set how big your opening is going to be.  The problem they had in Australia and Europe is if you mandate a certain mesh size, basically all the fisherman has to do is add more meshes and close them up.  It’s really hard to regulate a diamond mesh in the top of the cod end and so Australia and Europe have gone to square mesh and we’ve started experimentation with that.

I’m going to try once more.  I did have some great video for you.  Anybody that would like to see the video after the presentation of croaker -- I’m not even going to try it.  Trust me, there’s some croaker that come up through the square mesh.
As far as we’ve got with the square mesh panels so far is just obtaining initial video.  We really haven’t done any comparative testing.  That’s one of the things we plan on doing this year.  We feel like there’s a lot of potential with the square mesh panels and the diamond mesh panels for augmenting current BRD technology, because of the fact that everybody is going to have to buy a bag eventually.  All bags wear out and everybody is going to have to buy a bag eventually.

If they did go to a two-inch mesh, that would be no added cost, because everybody is going to have to do it eventually.  Also, the square mesh panels are not a very expensive add-on.  It’s probably maybe $5 or $6 worth of webbing and maybe an hour’s worth of labor to install it.  These are low-cost add-ons and potentially something that could augment the reduction of snapper from bycatch.

Things we’re looking at this year, I’ve pretty much gone over most of these.  We continue to look at prototype BRD designs.  We continue to support the fishery and the industry in developing this technology.

We also look at foreign designs.  I’m working with a group in Australia right now for some BRD technology that they’re working on.  Cod end selectivity, we need to get more information on snapper escapement with the various mesh sizes.

We need to look at shrimp retention.  We’re also looking at different mesh materials, such as poly and sapphire, some of the other webbing materials, to see how they affect red snapper escapement and shrimp retention.

We’ll continue to work with square mesh panels.  Also, like I mentioned earlier, we need to do a survivability study to estimate the unaccounted mortality to juvenile snapper that are escaping through the meshes.

One study we plan on mirroring, which was a study by Mike Breen in Aberdeen, Scotland, which was a very ingenious study to evaluate the survivability of actually cod and haddock that escaped through the meshes of cod ends.  Basically, what they did is they designed a very ingenious cod end cover to collect whatever fish go through the meshes of the cod end.

It’s hard to see from where you’re at, I’m sure, but basically what they did is they transitioned from a webbing cod end to a solid plastic cod end and so when the fish initially get out, the flow around the cod end is just as it would be without the cover, but as the fish drops back, the flow is reduced to a point where in the back of the thing there’s actually no flow at all.

Once the fish gets out, they get transferred into an area that there’s no flow and they’re not impacting the webbing and so there’s very little increased stress or damage after the fish actually escapes the cod end.

Once you have the snapper collected in the cod end, you have divers detach the cod end cover from the trawl and then you transfer the snapper into the cages on the bottom so that you never actually bring these snapper to the surface and then you make dives on these cages on regular intervals and count how many snapper and count what the mortality is attributed to that.

We’re hoping to do a study of this this year so we can kind of get some estimate on what the mortality of red snapper that pass through the meshes of a cod end are.  That concludes my presentation.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I have several hands.

MR. BILL TEEHAN:  Thanks, Dan.  That was a good presentation.  It brings back old memories of when I was a shrimp biologist.  I have a couple questions.  On the time limited, the two BRDs that are going to have a time limit, how long is that envisioned to be?
DR. FOSTER:  What I’ve recommended is at least a two year, because it does take quite a bit of time to get these BRDs on various vessels and get a good number of data.  I would think probably a minimum of two years.

MR. TEEHAN:  I assume that during that two years that you would be attempting to tune these up and get them up to 30 percent?

DR. FOSTER:  Yes.

MR. TEEHAN:  The final question is that going to be offered on a fleet-wide basis or is it going to be limited to a certain number of vessels?

DR. FOSTER:  My understanding is that it will be on a fleet-wide basis.  It will be a certification that anybody can use it, but they would also have to understand that this may go away after that period of time.

MS. WALKER:  Thank you for your presentation, Dan.  I have three questions.  Is the Jones-Davis, the original Jones-Davis, still a certified BRD?

DR. FOSTER:  Yes, it is.

MS. WALKER:  What happened -- A few years ago, you came to us and you reported how you were using lights in the nets and I think there was some colors that were being used and that was showing a lot of promise.

DR. FOSTER:  Glen Parsons is still working on that with the University of Mississippi.  He’s got a MARFIN grant to do that.  So far, the lights are showing very mixed results.  In the lab, it seems that we can alter the behavior of the fish in the lab, but actually being able to transfer that into a trawl environment, we’ve been unsuccessful doing that so far.

I want to Australia in November and I know the Australians have done some work with it.  So far, looking into my crystal ball, I think lights are going to have some limited application, if any at all.  The more I do this, the more I’m starting to think that fish tend to be -- They’re not multitaskers.

It seems that you’re trying to get a fish to respond to various stimulus within the trawl and it seems like that fish wants to respond to one stimulus and one stimulus only.  If he responds to the light, he totally ignores any openings you create and that sort of thing.

It’s almost like a step-wise progression.  We try to get a fish to detect a slow flow area and take up position in the slow flow area and escape from the trawl and that sort of thing and it seems like when you add the light that the fish either responds to the light or responds to the BRD.  I’m just kind of looking based on -- This research is still ongoing, but right now, we haven’t had much success with it.

MS. WALKER:  The webbing that’s used in the cod ends, does most of the fleet now use the one-and-three-quarter-inch?

DR. FOSTER:  Yes, most of the fleet that we’ve looked at use the one-and-three-quarter, due to the fact that the State of Texas several years ago went to an inch-and-three-quarter cod end requirement.  Because of that, and a lot of boats go to Texas occasionally for the Texas opening, most of the boats in the Gulf that we found are using the inch-and-three-quarter.

MS. WALKER:  Then I guess I would have to ask Dr. Crabtree.  Apparently, we’re getting some percentage of reduction in shrimp trawls just based on the webbing that’s used in the cod end and in age ones, I think you said it was 65 percent.

DR. FOSTER:  It’s age zeros getting 65 percent.  We’re not really getting rid of any ones with the mesh size.

MS. WALKER:  Would the agency consider, Dr. Crabtree, giving the shrimp industry at least some minimal credit for what may be taking place already with the one-and-three-quarter-inch webbing?

DR. CRABTREE:  Dan, how long has that been pretty much the standard cod end?

DR. FOSTER:  It was pretty much the standard prior to the 2001 to 2003 baseline.  It really hasn’t reduced over the baseline.

DR. CRABTREE:  That would have been the standard gear in place during the baseline years and so that would be -- All the reductions would be factored in as reductions needed above and beyond that.

MS. WALKER:  Help me understand this, Roy.  I understand what you mean about the base years of 2001 through 2003, but prior to that -- To me, it sounds like we’re not giving them any credit for that, because apparently we’re just now -- This is the first time that I’ve heard that the mesh size definitely has an effect on reduction in the mortality associated with the shrimp trawls.    When would they have gotten credit for this, prior to 2001 or --

DR. CRABTREE:  There’s not really a credit figured into this.  We have a baseline period of 2001 to 2003 and fishing mortality needs to be reduced on the order of 72 to 74 percent from that baseline period.

If you choose to go with a linked scenario, then everybody is reduced the same.  If you choose to de-link, when we are really de-linking at this point, then you can reduce different sections of the fleet accordingly.  You could choose to reduce shrimp to 50 percent.  

That’s one of the alternatives in your document, but I don’t really understand where the credit is coming in, because that is the way the fishery was in 2001 to 2003 and in order to achieve the 26 percent SPR, we need further reductions in fishing mortality, on the order of 72 to 74 percent.  If you reduce one sector less, then you’re going to have to reduce the other sectors more.

MS. WALKER:  We have only given the shrimp fleet credit for 11.7 percent, I think, reduction in mortality due to the currently certified fisheye BRDs and that was based on 2001 through 2003.

DR. CRABTREE:  There’s no credit for that.  That was in the fishery during the baseline years.  All reductions that are required are above and beyond whatever was achieved by the fisheye BRD.  I don’t think of that as a credit.

For example, the directed recreational fishery had a closed season in place during the baseline years of 2001 to 2003, but we don’t really talk about a credit because of that.  Additional reductions are required above and beyond whatever those may have achieved.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Just to clarify, Roy, what you’re saying is to get to that 74 percent you have to come up with that outside of the 11.7?

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, that is a reduction required relative to those baseline years and these gears were already in place during those baseline years.

MS. MORRIS:  We don’t currently require a minimum size mesh for cod ends of shrimp trawls in the EEZ, do we?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I don’t think so.

DR. CRABTREE:  No, I don’t believe there are any regulations about the mesh size in cod ends.

MS. MORRIS:  Would it be a protective measure of finfish generally and red snapper in particular to consider regulations that would allow that mesh size to not be any smaller than 1.75?

DR. CRABTREE:  I believe, and, Rick, correct me if I’m wrong, that there alternatives to look at that sort of thing in Amendment 15, are there not?

DR. LEARD:  Yes, I believe that -- There is a section there on gears.  We haven’t fully fleshed it out, but that certainly could be one that would go in there, along with the others.

MR. ADAMS:  I think what they were saying is there are minimum mesh sizes in state waters and since sooner or later most people want to come to Texas at one point in the year and they use our standards, which is one-and-three-quarter inches.  If we regulated a higher mesh size in the EEZ, going to two inches, then you would get a credit for --

DR. CRABTREE:  The real issue here that I would like some discussion of has to do with the timing of these things.  We have two rulemakings moving forward.  

One is the changes to the BRD certification protocol and the certification criteria.  That’s currently under review by NOAA GC and I hope that -- That was a regulatory amendment that you took action on back in the fall and submitted.  My hope is that that proposed rule will publish in the near future.

There’s a second proposed rule in rulemaking that will follow, which Dan calls the decertification of the fisheye BRD, but really, it’s a change in the specifications for the placement of the fisheye BRD and as Dan said, that’s really the BRD that is used in the industry.

Now, I hope that proposed rule will follow very shortly on the heels of the change to the certification criteria and probably what we’re looking at is trying to have a final rule published sometime, I hope, in October of this year and that final rule would essentially require that the position of the fisheye BRD be changed and we would have already certified a couple of new BRDs, the modified Jones-Davis and the composite panel BRDs.

Now, the question then becomes when does the requirement to move the fisheye BRD back in the net become effective?  How much time do we give the industry to make a transition to new BRDs?  Obviously, the shrimp loss, as Dan pointed out, is going to be a real issue with continuing to use the fisheye BRD.

If the shrimpers want to have modified Jones-Davis or one of these other BRDs installed into their nets, we’re going to have to give them some reasonable period of time to make that change over and I believe, Dan, you suggested that April would be a pretty good month to have a new requirement go in place.

My question for you is if we published a final rule in October, do we want to have an effective date of April 1 or March 1?  That would allow them on the order of six months to transition over and have their nets re-sewn and new BRDs put in and those kinds of things.

I need some sense of where you are on this issue so when we go out on the proposed rule that we can propose the date and take public comment on that.  That’s something I would like to have some discussion of and hopefully we could come to some agreement about that with a recommendation.

DR. LEARD:  Roy, I guess just Thursday or Friday I picked up from your office the proposed rule and you’ve got copies in here of the proposed rule that would decertify the expanded mesh and call for the reconfiguration, as Dan talked about, for the fisheye.
There was a disk that was handed out to everybody.  This has got the regulatory impact review and Initial Regulatory Flexibility Act analysis and the social impact assessment.  That’s what you’re talking about with probably -- I got the impression that that was going to publish very soon.

DR. CRABTREE:  I hope it will publish pretty soon, but it’s hard for me to judge when rules are going to publish these days, but the draft rule you have before you doesn’t specify an effective date and that’s what we need to talk about, is how long do we give them.

Do we want to say six months or do you want to just say that it becomes effective in April?  Bear in mind when these rules go to Washington they go review that can take some time and so it’s hard for me to predict exactly when this rule would publish.

The first thing we’ve got to do is get it out of the region and clear it through NOAA GC and it has to come out after the proposed rule, I think, for the BRD certification, because that lays out the criterion that’s under consideration, which would be the basis for the decertification.

MR. PERRET:  Roy, you asked a specific question as to timing and so on for BRDs, the mandatory use of the new BRD that Dan and some of the others have been working on.  Dan’s suggestion of prior to the brown shrimp season in the spring, I assume he’s talking about 2008. 

It seems to me that probably, if there is such a thing as a good date, that’s probably the best time, because states start opening their spring seasons for brown shrimp in May or June and so on.  However, I think most of the work that’s been done has been done on brown shrimp and we’ve got two other very important fisheries, the pink shrimp fishery in Florida and the white shrimp fishery in the western Gulf.

It’s good to talk about mesh sizes and so on and so forth and probably most, if not all, of the Gulf states probably have some state requirements for mesh size and have different mesh size requirements for different shrimp fisheries.

The brown shrimp fishery requires a certain size and the white shrimp fishery has a different size.  There’s a seabob fishery in some states that use a different type mesh size.  While all that discussion is well and good, I think we need to take into consideration that we are talking about at least three different species of shrimp that we’re regulating in this thing.

MR. GILL:  I think in any discussion relative to Roy’s question, we have a number of shrimp operators and experts in the audience and it would be prudent for us to have them comment on that question as well, to see the side from the operations side.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I’m sure they’ll have ample opportunity to do that.

MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  Kind of following up with what Corky said, I think probably the 2008 season would be a good time and certainly in the timeframe you spoke to, Roy, it would probably be reasonable, because on the Texas side then we hit the closure and most people will have an additional period of time to get those installed and ready to go.

I guess all of that is predicated on when it actually publishes.  If it doesn’t publish until -- Let’s hope it publishes fairly soon, but if for some reason it would get delayed significantly, I’m not certain that our recommendation to you would be the same as it is today if it were delayed for some period of time.

Even though we’re saying it’s going to come out like that, if it in fact would -- Without truly being published, it’s not notice to the public yet and so I think you’ve got to take our recommendation in that context at this point.

MR. PEARCE:  On any of these new BRDs, the fisheye from eight-and-a-half to nine foot or the modified Jones or the extended funnel, it’s going to effectively decrease bycatch in the shrimp trawl.  That will also affect our percentage of effort in the Gulf, too.  That should allow us not to have a 74 and to drop it to some number lower than that and is that correct?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  No, I don’t think so.  I think that becomes an achieving part of that 74.

MR. PEARCE:  It’s part of the 74 and that’s what I’m saying, but then effort changes.  If your BRD is better and you’re getting better reduction in bycatch with a BRD, then you don’t need as much effort reduction to still achieve the 74 or the 62 or the 50, whatever we’re doing.

That BRD is going to effectively help the shrimp industry get down to a lesser effort reduction in the long run.  That’s what I’m trying to get at.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  That should be correct.  Are there any other comments?  I would like to move on.  Dan, thank you very much.  One of the interesting things in this presentation is he never mentioned models.  He said we would have to go to work in the field and that’s very good and I appreciate that.  

DR. CRABTREE:  My preference, Vernon, would be to have something from the council in terms of a motion.  I agree with Robin that the publication date is important in terms of this and so if the feeling here is that the effective date should be let’s say April 1, what you might consider is an effective date of April 1 or not any sooner than six months after the publication date of the final rule.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Explain your April 1, because a lot of our folks are starting up in June, the Texas opening and so forth.  I don’t quite --

DR. CRABTREE:  I just heard April and so if you’re talking April 30th, that’s fine.  I just would like a motion from the council eventually so that we have it in the record that this is what -- Bear in mind this would go out in the proposed rule and everyone affected would have an opportunity to comment on the effective date.

That way, if the publication, for whatever reason, was delayed, then we would make sure that we gave them five months or six months or whatever period of time you chose to be appropriate.  If that meant that it got pushed back after April, then it would have to.

MR. RIECHERS:  To that point, Karen, when do you all start opening your zones off of Louisiana?  I’m assuming that those people will follow those shrimp into federal waters and have federal permits, or at least some group of those inshore fishermen will have that as well.  When has kind of been your earliest opening times?

MS. KAREN FOOTE:  The first week of May is the earliest.  We are required to open the central zone by the middle of May and we’ve been getting more and more towards the first part of May.

MR. PEARCE:  I want to go back to Bob Gill’s point.  I’m not qualified enough to answer for shrimpers on mesh size at this level and I would sure like to see us bring three or four or five shrimpers from our area and sit down and ask them these questions that we’re mulling over right now and make sure we’re headed in the right direction or maybe they have some better alternatives for us to think about.  

I’m surely not qualified to answer on the mesh size for the shrimpers at this date and I know Bob wanted to get a few shrimpers involved and I sure would like to see some input from the shrimpers before we do a whole lot more of this and I would like to see a little committee formed, if possible.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Maybe what we can do between now and this committee report is try to survey some of the folks out there and then bring that information to the table, rather than trying to do it ad hoc here.  With that, Mike, do you have time to go through what you’re going to do on the court opinion before lunch?
MR. MICHAEL MCLEMORE:  I have time to explain it, which is what I was going to do.  I’m not sure about what kind of discussion might follow.  If you want to do it now, I will.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Is this one of those two-handed lawyer things?

MR. MICHAEL MCLEMORE:  Do you want to do it now?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Yes, I would like to get through it and then come back after lunch and try to work with it.

COURT OPINION ON REEF FISH AMENDMENT 22

MR. MCLEMORE:  As you know, the Coastal Conservation Association filed a lawsuit in Houston challenging Amendment 22 because it basically didn’t implement any additional measures, particularly not in the shrimp fishery.
There was also a lawsuit filed in New Orleans by the Ocean Conservancy and Gulf Restoration Network, pretty much alleging the same thing.  That case was transferred and consolidated to the court in Houston and so they both were heard there.

At the time that CCA filed its complaint, there was a petition pending for an emergency rulemaking that they had filed with the Secretary, requesting emergency measures to reduce bycatch of red snapper in the shrimp fishery.  That petition was denied on the basis that it didn’t meet the policy criteria for emergency rules and then CCA amended their complaint to also add a claim challenging the denial of the petition.

The claims in the lawsuit alleged that we violated the Magnuson Act because we weren’t ending overfishing and rebuilding and dealing with bycatch and violated NEPA and violated the APA based on the other claims.

The court issued its ruling on March 12th and found that the Amendment 22 did not violate NEPA or the APA in denying CCA’s petition for rulemaking.  The court did find that Amendment 22 violated the Magnuson Act, based on assumptions about the rates of reduction of bycatch in the shrimp fishery and the fact that we didn’t implement any additional measures in the shrimp fishery.

Amendment 22, you will recall, took the position that we would do that through an amendment to the Shrimp FMP rather than the Reef Fish FMP.  The court held that that was contrary to the plain language of the statute and that we should do something in the shrimp fishery.

She has ordered us to prepare a new rebuilding plan within nine months of her ruling.  However, she did not set aside Amendment 22.  She explicitly held that it would remain in effect, pending completion of the new rebuilding plan that will end overfishing.

She found that because of the assumptions about the rates of reduction of bycatch in the shrimp fishery that the plan did not have a 50 percent chance of hitting the target and ending overfishing and rebuilding by 2032.

We have to have a plan done that will do that, have at least a 50 percent chance of hitting the targets that are in Amendment 22.  Those targets are still the targets we’re working with and there’s been, I know, some question about the agency’s proposed interim rule and whether that’s consistent with the ruling.  Of course, it is, because that makes hitting the targets in Amendment 22 more likely.  That’s what those measures are aimed at doing.

MS. WALKER:  Mike, I recognize that the interim rule addresses the directed fishery and it does increase our chances, but it does not address anything regulation-wise as far as the shrimp fishery.  

I would ask you then, if that interim rule is published and it goes into effect, would we be in a position where someone could sue and say that we were in contempt because we again published an interim rule, a final interim rule, that did not address any regulations to reduce the bycatch in shrimp trawls or do you think we would be safe in waiting and addressing it within the nine-month period?
MR. MCLEMORE:  Nothing in the court’s order precludes the agency from exercising any other statutory authority and an interim measure, under Section 305(c), is simply to reduce overfishing.  It doesn’t have to go all the way.  I think that no, it’s not inconsistent with the order.  I don’t think there’s a claim for contempt there at all.

DR. CRABTREE:  Bear in mind, Bobbi, that we just discussed two other rulemakings that are in process right now that the council has acted on and we intend to publish rules on very soon to specifically address additional bycatch reduction in the shrimp fishery.

When you talk about what’s going on here, it’s not just the interim rule.  It’s a whole suite of measures that we need to look at.  The key thing really is the timeline out of this rule, December 12th.

My view is that our timeline is actually December 1, because we have to get the TAC adjusted for 2008 and effective by January 1, which means the rule would have to publish on December 1 in order to make sure that we don’t release the whole six-and-a-half million pounds worth of TAC under the IFQ.  Once you release that, it would be very difficult to get it back.

I think our goal needs to be by December 1 we need a rule in place to make that adjustment.  Now, we are on track right now to approve Amendment 14/27 to go out to public hearing and publish the DEIS.

If we then come in at our June meeting and take final action on Amendment 14/27, I believe we can probably make the timeline we need to do, but if we get off from that, then we can’t possibly make the timeline.  That’s what we’re faced with as a result of the judge’s orders.

If you feel as a council -- Say the end of this week you feel like you’ve got to have another meeting to deal with this, then my suggestion is we schedule an emergency meeting between now and June and come back in and do what we need to do.  We’ve really got to take action to submit to the Secretary at our June meeting or I don’t think we can realistically make the court-ordered timeline that we’re under.
MR. PERRET:  Mike, I’ve asked a number of attorneys this question and now I want to ask you publicly.  On page 9, the last paragraph, it talks about Amendment 22 violates such and such and such and such.  

It has to do with extent practicable and I quote now: In this case, defendants avoided discussing measures to reduce red snapper bycatch in the shrimp fishery by saying they will address the issue in the Shrimp Fishery Management Plan.  This is contrary to the plain meaning of the statute.  Accordingly, on remand, the Service will consider and adopt, if practicable, measures to minimize bycatch in the shrimp fishery.  On remand, we’re to do things if practicable and what the heck does that mean?  The judge did the same thing we all did?

MR. MCLEMORE:  I would refer you to the section of the Draft Amendment 14/27 that contains a practicability analysis that runs through the factors we’ve laid out about what means and applies them to this context.  It’s a judgment in each case, based on your record, and you’re moving towards that determination in your amendment.

DR. CRABTREE:  I think the key is, Corky, that you’ve got to make some judgments about what’s practicable.  At the end of the day, what we put in place by December 1 has got to have a sufficient probability of success and success means ending the overfishing between 2009 and 2010 and rebuilding by 2032.  A reasonable likelihood of success, it’s a greater probability than 50 percent.

There’s no “if practicable” on rebuilding the stock.  The statute clearly requires that we rebuild the stock.  If you judge additional bycatch reduction is not practicable, then you’re going to have to get the reductions from other areas in order to rebuild the stock.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Are there other questions or comments for Mike or Roy?
MR. PERRET:  I think it was you, Roy, that suggested possibly an emergency meeting prior to did you say June?  We’re in March now.  In your best guesstimate of the direction we’re going in with 22 and 14 and so on and so forth -- At the conclusion, I guess, of this council meeting, we probably would be in a much better shape to figure out whether indeed we need to have an additional meeting, if you will.  Not necessarily emergency, but --

DR. CRABTREE:  Should something come up in the course of this week that we need to find the answer to some question and then it needs to go before the council, then we could come in.  

Now, we would still need to go ahead and go to public hearings and publish the DEIS, but if you felt the need somewhere -- You would be in the comment period, but if you felt the need to come in because you wanted to hear some explanation about some other factor, that would be the way we would have to do that.  

I think that’s a decision we ought to make at the end of this meeting and see how it goes.  I believe, Rick, have we not selected preferred alternatives for most of the actions in 14/27?

DR. LEARD:  Yes, I believe so.

DR. CRABTREE:  I believe we are on track to get these things done.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Are there other comments?  

MR. ADAMS:  Have you amended the agenda?  Before we get into the discussion of Amendment 27/14, I think we need to hear what we should expect the TACs and figures under the interim rule are going to be so we know how much we have in a three-year period to work with.  Have you amended the agenda to talk about the interim rule before 27/14?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  We have not, but I think that’s probably a good idea.

REPORT OF NMFS FINAL INTERIM RULE FOR RED SNAPPER AND SHRIMP
DR. CRABTREE:  I do not anticipate changes to the proposed rule, but it is still under review in headquarters.  It is my hope that it will go to the Federal Register very soon, possibly tomorrow, and I will let you know as soon as I have a final answer that I can give you on it and I hope that will be tomorrow morning, possibly later this afternoon.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  That’s your report?

DR. CRABTREE:  That is.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  That was quick.  We’ll come back with Item Number VII.  We will stand recessed until 1:30 and we’ll start again.  Thank you.

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 11:55 o’clock a.m., March 27, 2007.)

TUESDAY AFTERNOON SESSION

- - -

The Joint Reef Fish and Shrimp Committees of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in Coast Room C, D, and E of the Embassy Suites Hotel, Destin-Miramar Beach, Florida, Tuesday afternoon, March 27, 2007, and was called to order at 1:30 o’clock p.m. by Chairman Vernon Minton.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Could we get the Joint Reef Fish/Shrimp Committee back to the table, please?  Roy, to start off with, do you have anything to add to your report under the interim rule, anything at all?
DR. CRABTREE:  Not at this time.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  That takes us to Item VII, Review and Approval of Public Hearing Draft of Reef Fish Amendment 27/Shrimp 14, Tab E, Number 7.  First up will be Mr. Gregory.  I think we’ve got a fairly succinct presentation.

REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF THE PUBLIC HEARING DRAFT OF REEF FISH AMENDMENT 27/SHRIMP AMENDMENT 14
MR. DOUG GREGORY:  Good afternoon and thank you.  Yes, it is short.  I’m here to represent the SSC recommendations on various issues and those are found in Tab B, Number 7; Tab E, Number 8, and Tab J, Number 4.
On this Amendment 27, the SSC first reviewed it in August of 2006, but it was a very cursory review at that time, because it was handed to us at the beginning of the meeting.  As you know, Amendment 27 is very complex and so we asked to take a second look at it later.

We did, at that time, recommend a TAC of no greater than seven million pounds.  That was the only action we took in August.  At our more recent meeting, eleven days ago, we reviewed or looked at the September 2006 draft of Amendment 27 and we didn’t really go through it, because we were made aware that it was under revision in preparation for this meeting.

We didn’t understand what utility there would be to comment on something that was being revised as we were meeting and so we really didn’t make any recommendations on this until the next time we meet after this council takes some recommendations and we get a chance to review it, either during the public hearing process or shortly thereafter.  

There were no recommendations from the SSC on this, except the one we made in August that the TAC should be no greater than seven million pounds.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Are there comments or questions for Doug?

CHAIRMAN RIECHERS:  Doug, just a point of clarification.  Certainly we understand that there were some of the options that were undergoing revision and possibly some reanalysis, but you all didn’t feel comfortable in even commenting or maybe helping us pick out preferred items, which we’re trying to do at this meeting?

MR. GREGORY:  At the time, we didn’t know what was being revised and although we had the September draft on our CD, the paper copy we had just had the options without any analysis and the SSC -- We had the same problem with the scoping document in Amendment 30.  Without the analyses in front of us, the SSC does not want to be recommending alternatives.

They would rather be reviewing the analyses and confirming that they’re based on the best available science or the best available data that we have.  They’re very reluctant to make recommendations for one alternative over another.

MR. RIECHERS:  I will follow up just for a second, because, for instance, like on Amendment 30, Doug, the clock starts ticking.  You guys are going to have to help us in determining how relevant you want to be in the process, because to the extent that we’re going to have to go out with a public hearing document and preferred alternatives -- We don’t have to go out with preferred alternatives, though certainly Mike has recommended in the past that we do.

Then you’re going to be reviewing a document that’s been through the public hearing phase and coming back for final adoption and while that’s still very important, I think you would have a lot to say about which of those alternatives might be preferred.

While I understand the sentiment and I certainly understand what it’s based upon, I think when faced with some of these situations that maybe we’re going to have to broaden our charge a little bit, if you will, or at least encourage the group to work through the document and do what you can.

I understand what you’re basically telling us is you didn’t feel like you could do anything and I hear that, but in some of these processes, we’re crunched on sometimes the front end and the back end and when we do pull you together and ask for an opinion, the best that you can, we’re going to ask for you to give us that.

You may share that with your group some, because Amendment 30 is going to be a perfect example of that, as how much option you’re going to have, again, to see that and when.  We understand that in the scoping process there are not a lot of fleshed out options, often, because we’re scoping.  Maybe you all shouldn’t even really be looking at scoping documents, but should only be looking at more final products.

MR. GREGORY:  If I may, I think at the next joint meeting, or when the SSC meets with the council, the same week or whatever, we probably should have a discussion as to what is the role of the SSC and what should we focus on, because there is confusion within the SSC.

I think the majority of the members are biologists and most of the biologists, when it comes to management measures, go that’s not biology and we can’t comment on it.  As a biologist, I’m constantly reminding them that there’s social and economic concerns of all these alternatives and so it is within the purview of the SSC.

I would say some members are confused as to what their purview is and I think the council -- We need a better focus.  For instance, you saw a lot of analyses on red snapper today that was presented by National Marine Fisheries Service that has not had the SSC peer review.  

Granted, I’m sure it’s had a very thorough review within the agency, but from the council perspective, having that presented to you and having you act on that without the SSC commenting on it or having a chance to review it, you’re at risk.  It’s like sending a letter out.  You don’t send it out without proofing it.

It doesn’t hurt to have that peer review and in my mind, that’s part of the purpose of the SSC.  It’s almost like we’re passing each other in the dark, where we would like to be looking at the analysis and commenting on the validity of it and we’re given documents that are more administrative and less scientific, in our view.  If we can work on that and focus on that, I think it would be great for all of us.

MR. STU KENNEDY:  I would like to support his opinion on this and I was there for this meeting.  It’s probably my fault, to some degree, that I gave them the information about the flux that this document was in and some of the analyses that have been coming down and continue to, as you saw today.

I think if we give them -- One of the things that I heard a number of times at this meeting was give us a very specific charge and we’ll act on it.  That still may mean that they would say they -- If it’s a particular alternative decision, they may still say we don’t have an opinion, but they were adamant about wanting to see the scientific backing for a lot of the information that’s in there and I think that is in their purview and they haven’t seen a lot of that stuff.  It hasn’t gotten to them and I think it needs to.

DR. TOM MCILWAIN:  I was also at that meeting and one of the questions that was asked by one or more of the SSC members was we would really like to have your thoughts as to where you’re going and it was pointed out to them that the scoping document for Amendment 30 that they had was kind of a roadmap of where we were headed and we asked that they take a look at that.

MR. KENNEDY:  A follow-up on that.  We did ask them to look at that and because -- We didn’t have a specific charge for them in that one either, but the fact that I had been working on that document, I gave them a few pieces in there that I thought really did require their scientific input and they did.

I think if we are more specific to them, they can return that and I think as long as we are really thinking in terms for the SSC of the scientific basis for the decisions that you have to make, I think it will work and I think they will have input.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  The timing on receiving the documents is what seems to be the bottleneck.  If we can’t get the documents to them, we collectively, National Marine Fisheries Service and the council staff, are not going to get there from here.

I personally really despise getting a document at the first of a meeting and asked to give in-depth analysis on it.  It’s almost impossible.  How do we fix that?  Any ideas, Roy or Doug or -- We’ve been down this road before and I don’t see us coming up with any reasonable solution unless we can get the horse back in front of the cart here.

MR. KENNEDY:  I’ll make a suggestion again.  One of the things I think that the SSC had asked for was to essentially have two meetings a year and accumulate all that information.  I realize the problem we have in a lot of these documents when we have deadlines and we have twelve months to get through everything, but if they have -- If we can get it to a point where we have the time -- I think you’re right that the time is the issue.

We get it to a point where we have the time, then they can meet twice a year and they can go through all of this stuff, I think, and keep up to date on it.  If we keep having to run through an emergency situation, we’re going to miss a lot of them, I think, and they won’t have the input that they need.

MR. PERRET:  Having served as a member of the S&S Committee and as a council member, Doug, you mentioned the disciplines of your committee and some of the problems that some of the members have.

I look at the members of this council and six of us, at least, are supposedly trained in the biological area, but I really feel for the appointed members that come on.  We all are depending on the best scientific information we can get from the experts and more and more in recent years, we’re just not getting it.

We members come to this table today and we’ve got to make decisions, but yet, our scientific committee didn’t make any recommendations to us.  Granted, you didn’t have whatever you needed.  We’re in the same boat, oftentimes.  We don’t have what we need, but when we send something to your committee or the advisory panel, we really need the advice and the best information we can get from the committees.

Now, if the information is not available, then we probably were premature in having the meeting, but everyone who votes at this table comes to these meetings and we’re handed things at the last minute.  We have very little time to analyze it and our committees really have had no input and we’ve got to make those decisions.

I think the S&S, having been a member -- We know what the charge is.  Give us your best scientific input on what’s been presented to you.  If you don’t have anything to review, then we probably were at fault having the meeting.

MR. GREGORY:  We did do that to one extent and in my mind, because I voted against it, I felt like it was improper and it was rushed.  We were given the red grouper stock assessment SEDAR report at the beginning of our meeting.

We recessed at one o’clock in the afternoon of the first day and spent the afternoon and night reading the report so that we could comment on it on the next day and we did, but I don’t feel like it was given its due, given the importance of what a benchmark SEDAR stock assessment is, but the committee as a whole felt it was proper and they voted and they approved it and recommended it to the council and the ABC and that’s in our report.

We did do it then, but some of these are just problematic.  In our defense with Amendment 27, if the draft was done in September, a revised draft in September, we’ve had plenty of time that it could have gone to the SSC and not at the last minute when it was being revised.

I think that’s the crux I’ll hang my hat on.  On the contrary, in addition to the red snapper analysis you were presented today, I’m sure that was being worked on last week.  This committee and the council is going to be looking at king mackerel analyses that was done by the Center back in November and December.

That’s going to committee without SSC review.  That’s been three or four or five months since it was produced and we haven’t had SSC review.  I’m saying that we’ve got to either have a joint meeting and try to get things lined up and we’re just not communicating well as to what priorities are.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Robin, yesterday we mentioned the possibility or the probability or the necessity of going through and redefining some of these goals and objectives of these committees and possibly there were some committees that maybe we don’t even need.

I think it’s very important at this point that in the next meeting or as soon as we can to set an agenda item for whatever appropriate committees or the council to go through and recharge these different groups with specifics on possibly what to do in the event that they don’t have a complete document, what we would like to see from them there and so forth.  I think that might help us, if you agree.

MR. RIECHERS:  I do agree and we will probably try to schedule that, assuming that 27/14 isn’t going to take up so much of our time at the next meeting.  We will maybe try to schedule that for our next meeting.

I think a lot of this stems, Doug, from the fact that we’re kind of in a transition period as SEDAR has ramped.  Even though it’s been a while, we’re still adjusting to that with the SSC and the role that they’re going to play within the council and how their advice and what they are going to review and how that’s going to work.

I don’t think we’ve come to probably the best of grips with that and I don’t know -- Certainly if we haven’t, it’s difficult to charge you all with what you’re tasked to do.  I think, as Vernon mentioned, we should probably have a full council discussion about that or a committee discussion and then a full council discussion to maybe better align that charge with what we asked you to do, so that everybody is under a better understanding of that.  We’ll try to do that.

MR. GREGORY:  That would be great.  Thanks.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR SWINGLE:  The next council session, we really have a need for the SSC to review and advise us on the new SEDAR assessment for gag and red grouper and that document will go before the SEDAR Committee the week of the 8th of May and then we hope -- It appeared to us that the most appropriate time to convene the SSC, so there’s more time between the two meetings, would be jointly with the council at their June meeting.

At that meeting, we would envision, rather than the SSC meeting jointly with a committee, that they meet concurrently with the council and we would need to get their evaluation of that SEDAR report out before the council leaves, in order for us to take action on that at our June meeting.  

Maybe that would be a good forum, by that group being there, to also have some of them sit in the Administrative Policy Committee on the issue of what the charge of the SSC should be in certain instances.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Anything further?  Thank you, Doug.  Getting back to the agenda, we now find ourselves in the review and approval of the Public Hearing Draft of Reef Fish Amendment 27/14.  Rick, would you kind of guide us as to how it might be best handled at this point?

DR. LEARD:  I’m not exactly sure, but I’ll try.  We put together the big document and we sent it out to you and I think it was a week ago Monday.  After that, the court decision came down and in essence, it requires us to revise the rebuilding plan.

What we did, in essence, is for red snapper for Action 1 -- This was primarily Andy and my doing.  This is Tab E-7(a), which it really doesn’t change the gist of the alternatives that you’ve already looked at and the preferred alternatives that you’ve picked.  All it does is add language in there that, in essence, this is an action to revise the rebuilding plan if you choose the preferred alternative for Action 1.

I don’t think -- Roy or Mike can correct me if I’m wrong, but I don’t think that it really affects any of the other actions in 27/14, other than just Action 1.  

I guess what I’m saying is that in terms of moving forward with Action 1 for the public hearing draft that we would like for you to consider modification of the alternatives from that that’s in Tab E, Number 7, beginning on page 22, I believe it is, to substitute the alternatives in Tab E-7(a) and then allow us the editorial license to make the discussion and rationale and impact analyses match with that being what we’re going to do.  I think that’s where we’re at.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  What’s the committee’s preferences?  Do you want to start with page 22 and let them work that in?  It’s page 22.  It’s the management alternatives under the draft amendment.  In other words, we’ll try to meld the two together and see if we can just work with them simultaneously, but come up with something.

Roy, we’re going to need your input here at some point, because I don’t really see how Option A, Alternative 2 is really going to work for us.  Help when you can.
DR. LEARD:  Again, the council’s preferred alternative in either one of the documents that you’re looking at is a five million pound TAC and we’ve kept that together and we’ve kept the same suite of alternatives looking at weekend openings and west of the river and east of the river.

It’s the exact same options and sub-options that you’ve got in your existing document for 27/14, in Tab E-7(a).  All we’ve changed is some of this -- At the front of E-7(a), under the action there, there’s three short paragraphs that kind of describe what’s being done and then you go into the alternatives and the verbiage of the alternatives has just been altered slightly to indicate that we are revising the rebuilding plan through these alternatives.

The preferred alternatives, the options and the sub-options, are all the same for either document.  We just, if we’re going to redo the rebuilding plan as called for by the court, then I think we need to go with the language that’s in 7(a) and substitute that for 7 under Action 1.

MR. ADAMS:  The thing that I’m not following here, Rick, is I understand the preferred alternative in E-7 remaining at seven million pounds, but then if I look at this document, E-3 from Alex Chester, that contains the chart that’s on page 31 of E-7, the amendment itself.

That chart goes under the assumption that NMFS is going to issue the interim rule at 6.5 million pounds and if that’s the case, then the chart on page 31 doesn’t allow for a five million TAC in 2008 anywhere.  Basically, the highest TAC you could get to would be 4.88 million pounds, but actually more likely somewhere around 4.5 million.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Roy, that’s where we were talking about jumping in with your interim rule.  If it stays the same, as you had suggested earlier and it leaves it at six-and-a-half million pounds, then we’re in a really bad box for next year and certainly even worse for 2009.  That’s where we need the help from.

DR. CRABTREE:  All of the projections that we’ve had assume the TAC is 6.5 million pounds in 2007.  You have some TACs that would then increase it.  For example, in Alternative 2, it would go back up to seven million pounds, effective in 2008.  Status quo, of course, is status quo and then Alternatives 3 and 4 reduce the TAC down to five million pounds and then I think Alternative 4 is three million pounds.

The only thing that’s been changed in these alternatives now is to explain what the long term is.  Alternative 1, of course, is status quo and that holds 9.12 million pounds all the way on out.  Alternative 2, the TAC would go back up to seven million pounds and hold it as a constant catch strategy all the way out to 2032, but Alternatives 3 and 4 have the TAC at six-and-a-half in 2007 and then lower the TAC again in 2008 through 2010 and then switch to a constant fishing mortality strategy and the TAC starts increasing at that point.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I’ve got Preferred Alternative 3 is five million.

DR. CRABTREE:  Correct.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  You just said six-and-a-half.

DR. CRABTREE:  It’s six-and-a-half in 2007, but remember, these alternatives kick in in 2008.  The TAC would go to five million pounds in 2008 and it would be held there through 2010 and then you would go on a constant fishing mortality rate strategy that allows the TACs to increase for the remainder of the rebuilding plan.  The only thing that’s really changed is the document now is more specific about what happens after 2010 in terms of TACs, whereas before, it didn’t -- I think it was silent on that issue.

MR. ADAMS:  Roy, my question though is how do we justify Preferred Alternative 3 with a five million pound TAC in 2008 based upon the chart that’s on page 31?

DR. CRABTREE:  If you look at the two TACs that are given on that, one is the average catch for 2008 and 2009.  That would end the overfishing by the end of 2009, I guess technically on December 31, 2009.

The other one averages the catches across 2008, 2009, and 2010.  That’s 5.3 million pounds.  I guess that technically would end the overfishing by the end of 2010.  Your five million pound TAC is somewhere in the middle of those and what Amendment 22 says is that we’re going to end the overfishing between 2009 and 2010.

Exactly when between 2009 and 2010 means, I guess you have some leeway for discussion, but that’s where it comes into.  Also, bear in mind that we had some discussion earlier today of what you do with the size limit may have some bearing on it and to the extent we could get some improvements in release mortality from circle hooks, that would increase our probability of meeting our goals, but that’s where we’re coming from, is the between 2009 and 2010.

MS. MORRIS:  I think it would be a good step to have a committee motion to substitute this revised E-7(a) for Alternative Action 1 in the draft and recommend that to full council.  I would like to make that motion.
CHAIRMAN MINTON:  We have a motion on the floor to substitute the language in 7(a) into the amendment.  Is there a second?  Dr. Shipp seconds the motion.  Is there any further discussion?  I think it’s a good idea.  Is there any discussion on the motion?  Is there any objection to the motion?  Hearing none, the motion carries.

MS. MORRIS:  I’ve been looking at Preferred Alternative 3, which we’ll now be looking at E-7(a) and I’ve been comparing that with the minutes of the full council from January and I’m pretty convinced that where we finally came down is to not have any preferred sub-options in Alternative 3.

This document and the one that we had a week ago indicates that Option A is a preferred sub-option there and so I think we need to correct this, because it’s not consistent with the decision that we made in January.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  In other words, you’re saying that the preferred option, the sixteen-inch minimum size limit and that, was not carried forward, based on discussion?

MS. MORRIS:  I can give you the page numbers from the full council minutes if you would like.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I don’t doubt it a bit.

MS. MORRIS:  It ends on page 173 of the full council minutes and it starts before that.  It was a pretty complicated set of motions, but where we ended up was that we were not going to indicate any particular sub-options or options within this alternative.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  It’s your preference to leave it like that?

MS. MORRIS:  I just want to have the starting point for our discussions to accurately reflect what our decision was in January.

DR. LEARD:  I don’t know exactly how that happened, Julie, but there were some conflicting motions.  I know that as I went through those, both on Action 1 and on the shrimp actions, that -- Also, with the council’s desire to look again at the weekend openings under both the three million and five million pound options.

As I remember between the shrimp options -- I was working with Steve Branstetter with our IPT team and the others, I was working with Andy Strelcheck and we were trying to narrow down the number of alternatives that he would have to do the analysis on and that’s about the only explanation as to why we came up with the sixteen, is so that we could narrow down the number of options, but it’s just whatever you want to do.

MS. MORRIS:  The discussion on -- It starts on page 167 of the full council minutes and concludes on page 173 and there were a number of motions and amendments, but where we ended up was not indicating a preferred once we got within Alternative 3 for the five million pound TAC.  I’m going to offer a motion that something else be the preferred right now, but I want our starting point to be where we ended up in January.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Julie, it might be simpler just to say that the preferred that you would like to offer that your motion -- That this be the preferred and that just eliminates any question or debate as to whether or not it was there and the confusion surrounding it.  If you’ll offer your motion as a preferred, then I think we clear up all of the muck around it.

MS. MORRIS:  I would then move that Option D, a fourteen-inch size limit, be the preferred option within Alternative 3.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Is there a second?  Dr. Crabtree seconds the motion that the preferred would be Option D.  Is there discussion?  Do you include the sub-options there too, Julie?
MS. MORRIS:  No, right now I’m just going for the option.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Do you want to give us some more rationale, please?

MS. MORRIS:  Based on what we heard this morning in the follow-up analyses that the Science Center has been able to do and that Andy was reporting to us, it looks like if we’re looking at total kill that we have to go -- If we want a reduction in total kill, which is bycatch plus the harvest, we have to go to the two fish bag limit, because we don’t really get much of a significant advantage from any of the larger bag limits.

Then, if we are particularly focused on discard mortality, we need to go to a smaller size limit, because all of that proportion of the kill, which comes from discard mortality, comes from larger fish being caught and all of the discards that you have to make in order to get to those two keeper fishes.

I think fourteen inches is where we need to be on a size limit in this fishery.  We’ve had tremendous public testimony of people being very unhappy about the number of fish that they have to discard in order to get to their sixteen-inch fish and we had some discussion about the higher discard mortality in the west than in the east.

It seems like if we’re focusing -- One of our focuses has to be on reducing the discard mortality in the recreational fishery.  We need to come down on the size limit.  I don’t see any other good way to do that.

MR. ADAMS:  I disagree with what you’re saying and I think they said this morning that it does increase overall mortality to lower the size limit, because they are not catching their limit of fish now at sixteen inches.  They catch 1.4 fish over sixteen inches and that’s what they keep and the rest is discarded and you have a 15 percent mortality.

If you drop the limit, they will catch their limit every time and it will kill more fish.  Now, a lot of people do testify and we hear it every time.  People step up the mic and say why don’t you let us keep the first number of fish and why don’t you let us keep smaller fish and they’re dying anyway when they’re discards and the porpoises are eating them and it’s better off for the fishery if we keep the first number of fish.

Well, number one, that’s perception, but not scientifically true.  Second of all, if you specifically ask those same people would you rather have a longer season or would you rather have a smaller size limit, 100 percent of them say we want a longer season.  Your option that will cut the season by thirty days is 100 percent against what the public wants.

MS. MORRIS:  I would like to see Andy’s slide again that shows the decrease in total kill if you go to the two fish bag limit and different size limits.  I think that would be useful at this time, because Degraaf and I are both referring to it in our arguments.

A very clear message of the stock assessment and a very clear management challenge for us in managing this fishery is reducing the discard mortality.  The biology doesn’t tell us that we need to keep the season open for a long time.  The biology tells us that we have to reduce the discard mortality in this fishery.

A very high probability of success measure that we can take to reduce the discard mortality is to reduce the size limit for recreational harvest and to reduce the bag limit for recreational harvest.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Andy is going to put that up.

MS. WALKER:  I agree with Degraaf, because the Science Center has always told us that it would be maybe not really significant, but it’s better for the stock to leave the recreational sector at a sixteen-inch size limit.  As Degraaf said, everyone who has testified before this council has said a longer season is more important than the bag limit.

I would just remind everybody that we have to consider the social and economic impacts of these regulations and if you look at Option D, which Julie is asking us to make our preferred alternative, it’s a fourteen-inch minimum size limit with a May 15 through July 31, a seventy-seven-day season.  I speak against it and if it isn’t out of order, I would make a substitute motion.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  If you will, wait and let’s get Andy to explain his graph and then I’ll be glad to come back to you, if that’s all right, Bobbi.

MR. STRELCHECK:  I’ve got just the top eight trips, because that had a higher catch rate.  It was around 2.2 fish per trip and I’ll just show you two extremes once again.  This is assuming you stop fishing once you catch your bag limits.
You can see from this that under a three or four fish bag limit you really don’t get much of a reduction, unless you’re at a three fish bag limit with sixteen inches or no minimum size limit.  A two fish bag limit, under the other size limits, you do get some pretty substantial reductions in total number of fish killed, assuming that fishing would stop and you would discard no additional fish once you reach your bag limit.

This is the other extreme, which I showed, and this is if everyone continues fishing and you discard all the fish that you previously would have caught and some of which you would have previously landed.  Obviously, the reality probably lies somewhere in the middle.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Additional questions for him?

MS. WALKER:  I want to make sure that the council understands what you’re telling us.  This information that you’re giving us, that some are wanting to make a decision on, is based on eight trips that were held in one part of the Gulf off the State of Alabama and that is exactly what you’re giving us, is it not?

MR. STRELCHECK:  I tried to stress in my conclusions that these data are very limited.  It’s a specific area of the Gulf and it’s pertaining to the charter fishery only and so please keep that in mind, obviously, when making decisions.

DR. CRABTREE:  Andy, the projections that the Science Center gave us showed that at fourteen inches the TACs could be slightly higher for the first part of the rebuilding period, but then were slightly lower in the second half and is that correct?  Clay, is it a proper interpretation of that -- Would it be that lowering the size limit does in fact reduce fishing mortality slightly early in the rebuilding trajectory, but then it goes the other way in the second half, I assume because the size structure of the stock changes or can you help us interpret what that means?

DR. PORCH:  I don’t remember about the second half part of it, but in any case -- The bigger point is it doesn’t make much difference.  The size limit is not getting you a lot, if it’s getting you anything at all.

Given the uncertainty that’s in the assessment -- The difference between the lines, as you saw -- When you’re sitting back here, it’s hard to tell the difference between the projections with a fourteen-inch and a sixteen-inch.  It’s only a small fraction of the total quota and what is it, a 150,000 pound difference?

The bottom line is, as far as the assessment is concerned, that it doesn’t make a whole lot of difference whether you use fourteen inches or sixteen inches.  Where you get the divergence is if you say no size limit, as Andy pointed out earlier.

In that case then, the recovery trajectory basically would say you have to have a much lower TAC, because then you are killing a lot of fish, but it’s all a tradeoff between the assumed mortality rate of released fish and the desire to protect smaller fish so they eventually can grow up to be spawners.

MR. PERRET:  We heard this morning that the release mortality in the eastern Gulf for the recreational segment is 15 percent and for the western Gulf, it’s 40 percent.  What we also saw this morning was that for every 1.4 fish retained -- Bobbi is right that this is a very limited amount of data.
For every 1.4 red snapper retained, I think five or six was released.  It seems to me that 70 percent of the recreational take is by the charterboat segment, if I’m not mistaken.  Is that right, roughly 70 percent?  Okay.

I’ve got to believe that that 70 percent that’s taken by the charterboat industry that the charterboat captains are going to certainly ensure that all rules and regulations are followed, be it sixteen or fourteen or whatever.  

Therefore, I contend that with the smaller size limit -- Yes, we probably have more people getting their bag, but that we would have, again, smaller release mortality from the 15 percent eastern Gulf to the 40 percent western Gulf.  I do have the concern that Ms. Walker has.  What’s the difference in the number of days?  Is it thirty?

MS. WALKER:  It’s seventy-seven days to 107 days.

MR. PERRET:  That is a -- Okay.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Clay, all these caveats about the release mortality and the size of fish and retention by anglers and stopping fishing, were those all considered in terms of the days that could be fished at these different size limits?  In other words, how were these projections -- What went into the analysis on these projections of 105 and seventy-seven or seventy-six days?  Do you know?

DR. PORCH:  You all will have to shift that part, because that was not from the assessment.  That’s additional analyses that that concerned.  What the assessment did was let’s say if the size limit is this and you’re allowing them to catch this much for a TAC, then what would be the stock abundance trends.  Then there were additional analyses, which Andy or Roy could comment on, that try and determine what the length of the season would be.

MR. RIECHERS:  I think what we’re -- We’re having a lot of discussion about what the public wants and certainly that’s one of the reasons why I don’t think we had a preferred selected in here, because we kind of were struggling with this last time.

I just want to kind of point folks to a table, Table 9, page 400 of your document.  It’s almost the last page.  The range of values and losses, you’re talking about running from sixty-six million to the high in that suite of the three scenarios, which is your five million pound TAC scenario, of eighty-eight million.

As we speak to some of the values and the loss in days, there’s some actual numbers back there that can help put some of those losses in context.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  What table is that, Robin?

MR. RIECHERS:  It’s 400 in your overall document and it’s C-14 within the context of the draft amendment numbering.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Other comments?  We do have a motion on the floor.  The motion is for Item D, which would be fourteen inches, and without a preferred on the days.

MS. WALKER:  Based on what Clay said, which the size limit between fourteen and sixteen inches isn’t going to have a significant difference, but based on the fact that we know if we consider social and economic impacts to the recreational sector -- If they had a seventy-seven-day season as opposed to a 107-day season, that’s going to make a difference.  I would offer a substitute motion to make Option A as our preferred alternative.

MR. ADAMS:  Second.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  There’s a substitute motion on the floor to adopt -- Wait a minute.  Now you put me back in a box again.

MS. WALKER:  Ms. Morris had said that this was not a preferred alternative.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  We’ll assume it wasn’t, but just in case it was, it will be that again, if it passes.

MR. TEEHAN:  I just want to make sure I understand this now.  Clay indicated that between sixteen and fourteen, we’re not going to achieve much difference in discard mortality.  No?

DR. CRABTREE:  There’s not much difference in the recovery rate of the stock or when you’re overfishing that results from where you put the size limit and so you have some latitude here.  This is not clearly driven -- The science is not saying you’ve got to do this.
You need to think about do you think there are biases in the release mortality rates and do you think dolphin predation is an up and coming and more widespread thing and then you need to make your best decision based on that.

One other thing that I want to bring up though, we’ve heard a lot about a user conflict relative to the recreational size limit and the commercial size limit.  In the case of the commercial fishery, the science is clear and lowering the size limit there seems to be the appropriate thing to do.  

It does increase the recovery rate of the stock and so that’s another thing, to me, that factors into this, because we have heard a lot of statements about a so-called conflict between these two size limits and I think you ought to factor that in your decision.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I think there will be a conflict too if you close that fishery down in seventy-six days.

MS. WALKER:  Roy, to what you just said about the commercial fishery and lowering the size limit as the correct thing I think that the agency has decided to do to try to reduce the mortality, we know that hooks aren’t a problem with the commercial fishery.  Depth is and predation may be, but probably surface interval time is the most important aspect of why their release mortality is as high as it is.

Reducing the size limit down to thirteen inches doesn’t address that.  Limiting the number of hooks, which would then give them time to take care of their fish and thereby decreasing the surface interval time is what would protect the mortality.

At a thirteen-inch size limit, they’re going to fish inshore, in shallower water.  That surface interval time is still going to be the same amount of time and so any fish under thirteen inches caught in shallow water, and there will be many under thirteen inches caught in shallow water, are going to suffer the same release mortality, 80 percent.

DR. CRABTREE:  You’re correct, Bobbi, that the size limit reduction has nothing to do with the mortality rate, but it significantly reduces the number of discards.  If you took actions to reduce the mortality rate, and it may be that fishing practice and handling time is a big part of that, then you could achieve additional gains from that.

The point of reducing the minimum size limit in the commercial fishery has nothing to do with trying to change the mortality rate.  It is to reduce the number of discards and remember that dead discards is a function of two things, how many discards there are and the mortality rate.  You can get gains by reducing either or both.

MS. WALKER:  Roy, you don’t think that driving them -- By reducing the size limit, you’re going to put them in shallower water, where they’re going to interact more with juvenile fish less than thirteen inches.

How can you substantiate that you’re actually going to reduce the numbers of fish that they discard when we don’t have any data to tell us how many small fish -- I’m hearing all through the Gulf that there are a tremendous amount of small red snapper out there right now.  It seems like we’re doomed to fail.  If they go to shallow water, they’re going to target thirteen-inch fish and they’re going to end up releasing the same number.

DR. CRABTREE:  You’re speculating about how their fishing behavior practices are going to be and we’ve had a lot of that about one, how is the behavior of the commercial fleet going to change in response to the IFQ, and I’ve heard a lot of theories about that, and then we have folks have their views on how the fishing behavior of the fleet may change in response to a lower size limit.

I think that’s something you’re going to keep an eye on.  I don’t know if they’re going to fish in shallow or not.  I don’t know if they’re going to target smaller fish or not.  I don’t know if you can really target smaller fish.  Those are all folk’s views.  

I’m basing my statements on the science and the analyses that we have, based on the data that we have, which shows that lowering the commercial size limit increases the recovery rate of the stock.
MS. MORRIS:  Right now, we’re talking about the recreational size limit and if you reduce the number of fish that are discarded because they’re too small, it stands to follow that you will reduce the number of fish that are dead discards or are mortality due to bycatch, because of that size limit.

We have this analysis that came to us this morning that said if we reduce the minimum size limit to fourteen inches for red snapper recreationally that the TAC in the near term can increase by 100,000 to 160,000 pounds.  Those are pounds of fish that we can harvest instead of putting in the dead discard column.

I urge you to vote against this substitute motion and support the original motion, which is a two fish bag and a fourteen-inch total length.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I think we’ve pretty well decided our positions here.  We could probably go on all afternoon and all tomorrow, but I think we need to go ahead and make a vote on this and so if you will, please.  All in favor of the substitute motion, which is to adopt Option A as the preferred, please raise your hand; all those opposed same sign.  The motion fails. 

That takes us back to the original motion, which was to adopt Option D as the preferred.  All in favor signify by raising your hand; all those opposed same sign.  The motion carries seven to four.  
Is there anything else on this particular section that the committees would like to address?  We have some other clean-up language in the shrimp area.  Is there anything else?  Okay, Rick.

DR. LEARD:  I’m back to the main document now, Tab E, Number 7, page 38.  You don’t have a preferred alternative there and I don’t know if you want to have one for the post-hurricane reduction, but it’s your pleasure.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  That kinds of brings us back into that Marine Recreational Fisheries Survey data that showed an increase off of Louisiana.  I don’t know if we want to get into that or not.  I would hope that someone will look into that.  Does anyone want to take a stab at any of these alternatives under Action 2 on page 38 of E-7?

MS. MORRIS:  What we heard this morning, based on MRFSS, was that if we looked just at the EEZ, the charter trips were up by 9 percent Gulf-wide in 2006 compared to the base years of 2001 to 2003.

The private trips were down 15 percent Gulf-wide in the EEZ and I don’t know -- Am I right that a majority, I’ve heard 70 percent, of the recreational harvest is charter and is that right?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  The last figure I heard was 67 percent and so yes, plus or minus.  I think Andy may have a better answer for us.

MR. STRELCHECK:  It’s around 40 to 43 percent charter and about the same amount private and the remainder is headboat and so combined headboat and charter is on the order of 60 percent.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Combined headboat and charter.  Thank you for that.

MS. MORRIS:  I don’t know how you put together a 9 percent increase over sixty-some percent of the recreational harvest and a 15 percent decrease over the other 35 percent of the harvest, but the number is going to be a lot lower than a 25 percent post-hurricane reduction.  I’ve argued before that this action doesn’t really belong in the document and it’s not justified, but I would like some committee discussion before we decide what to do about it at this point.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Further discussions?  I’m still confused about the data itself and I think we were going to get some additional information about it and I guess we can get that between now and coming back.  If we are hitting certain areas, it may not reflect a true picture of what’s really going on and I’m confused about it.

MS. WALKER:  What happened -- I thought the states were going to bring to us the number of licenses that they were selling so that we could at least look at that.  Was that information ever gathered?  I think I remember Corky sending it in.

MR. PERRET:  I thought I sent it in.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  That was presented at the last meeting.  Everybody is down about 20 to 30 percent, licenses.  That’s in the recreational and not the for-hire and not the headboat, as I recall.  That’s just regular licenses.

MS. WALKER:  That information should be in here then.  It should be in this document that we’re looking at and explained underneath this option.

MR. PERRET:  Not only were the number of licenses down, but the number of trips from our state files are greatly reduced from what they were prior to the storm.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Rick pointed out that NMFS assumed a 10 percent reduction across the board.  That’s in this document, Bobbi.

MS. WALKER:  Where is the information from the states that shows what you just stated, that state recreational license sales -- I think you said they were down 30 percent and is that what you said, across --

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I think I said 20 to 30, depending on the state.

MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, wouldn’t you think that that is a good indicator that something certainly is down, if they’re selling 20 to 30 percent less?
CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Yes, with the exception of you’ve got Texas and Alabama who don’t have a license for possession and so we wouldn’t see it at the current time.  We hope to have that in the near future, but I think, in general, licenses were down and I’ve got that data here somewhere.  I think that, Roy, you all used a 10 percent across the board, didn’t you?

DR. CRABTREE:  In the interim rule, we assumed that in 2007 effort would be down on the order of 10 percent, but I think we recognized in the interim rule that that was a short-term situation and that we would have expected that effort would start coming back up.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  That’s why you picked 10 instead of the higher numbers?

DR. CRABTREE:  We picked 10 because we didn’t see any evidence that it would be down by the higher numbers in anything we looked at.  From what I’m seeing, effort is down somewhat in the private sector and not down at all -- In fact, it’s up somewhat in the charterboat sector.

MS. WALKER:  That’s based on MRFSS, right?

DR. CRABTREE:  It’s based on the information that we have to look at, that’s correct.  Remember that the charterboat trips come from the charterboat survey and so it’s what the charterboat captains are telling us they fished.  I think that’s probably a pretty good number.

MR. PERRET:  At least for one state, and I know you’ll say that Mississippi is a small state, most of the fishing activity that the charterboats that are participating in the disaster recovery program, which we have forty-seven signed up out of -- For the past ten-year average, it was probably about ninety or so.

We’ve roughly got about half still in the fishery and they’re making fewer trips and of the trips they’re making, I want to say that 85 percent or so are in state waters.  They’re not traveling out to the EEZ and I’m only speaking for the State of Mississippi.

MS. MORRIS:  I’m going to make a motion that the preferred alternative in Action 2 be Alternative 1.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Is there a second?  Dr. Crabtree seconds the motion.  

MR. PERRET:  Roy, did I understand you to say that in the interim rule the agency is assuming a 10 percent reduction in effort?

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s right.  We did assume a 10 percent reduction due to the storms.  The question becomes how long are you going to continue to make that type of assumption?  When we looked at it -- To assume 25 percent, we didn’t see any reason to believe it would be that high.

MR. PERRET:  I would like to offer a substitute motion.  My substitute motion is that we have an Alternative 3 as a preferred, to assume a 10 percent reduction in post-hurricane fishing effort and landings when evaluating alternative TACs in Action 1.

MS. WALKER:  Second.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Second by Ms. Walker.

DR. CRABTREE:  Just to be clear, the wording here, it’s not really -- I guess you’re saying in evaluating the TACs -- Rick, because the TACs are bundled with the management measures.  Really, this factors into determining the length of the season and that’s what we’re talking about here.

The only thing I’m going to leave you with on this one -- I don’t know what effort is going to be next year.  I don’t think anybody can really say, but bear in mind that the statute requires that we close the fishery down when the quota is caught and should we get the landings for 2007 and it doesn’t bear out that these reductions are actually real, then we would be in a position where we would have to close the fishery down early, in all likelihood, or the council would have to come in and take some sort of action to prevent quota overages from occurring.

If we have quota overages, we’re going to get to 2009 and 2010, the updated assessment in 2010, and we’re likely going to still be overfishing and if that happens, we will have no alternative, under the new statute in the Magnuson Act now, but to end the overfishing immediately.
I think we need to be very careful about this and I would urge you to err on the side of being conservative here.  Remember that the judge criticized us for not demonstrating a sufficient likelihood of succeeding.

To the extent that we make very liberal assumptions about effort going down, the likelihood of that being the case and the likelihood of what we’re proposing to do succeeding goes down some.  You need to be careful with this.

MR. RIECHERS:  I’m not on your committee, but I kind of owe it, because I will always point it out when we talk about license numbers and I’ll point it out again.  License numbers doesn’t equate to effort.  

We often say that as the shrimp fishery has declined and license numbers and so we also have to make those caveats here, that if we do have effort data -- While license numbers can be a proxy, if you have effort data, it can be different and in fact, going in different directions and we need to take that into account.

From the Texas side of the equation, I want to make sure we understand a little bit.  I think what I reported last time, that we were down 7 to 10 percent early in the hurricane year and that it hit right at the beginning of our license sales and we never recovered from that.  This year, we’re actually above the current license numbers and more like two years ago or pre-hurricane years in license sales.  We’re right back, from a license sales perspective, to where we would have expected to be pre-hurricane.

MR. GILL:  I share your sentiments about the confusion on the data.  It seems to me that we are not matching our intuitive feels with the data that comes out and the data may be right and our intuition may be wrong.

On the basis of trying to help evaluate TACs, we’re doing worse than a wag.  We’re doing a swag and I can support Corky’s motion without the preferred.  It seems to me that given this situation, we would be well advised to not have a preferred until we have a little better something to justify one way or the other.  I would offer it as a friendly, if Corky is so disposed.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  That would just add an alternative, but still leave it not preferred.

DR. CRABTREE:  I have a question.  We’re setting TAC now for a number of years.  Are we saying that we believe that effort is going to remain down for how long?  The Gulf is going to recover and things are going to start coming back.

Are we going to say that effort is going to be down 10 percent for the next five years or until 2032 or until we come back in and make an adjustment?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I think there’s a lot more going on here than just the two years of bad hurricanes.  I wish you could project five years from now and tell me that fuel prices are going to be back to some semblance of respectability, from a consumer standpoint at least.

I think that’s in addition to these other things.  As those prices go up, the options expand for the person to do other opportunities.  If you’re going to spend $200 to go fishing to catch two fish, I think that somebody in the other part of the household may have something to say about that.

It’s kind of like the guy who said he went fishing everyday with that old dog and all he brought back was that old dog.  I think we’re going to see a drop in effort there and so I do think it’s something to consider.

MS. WALKER:  It was very similar to what you just said, Vernon.  There are people who are going to choose not to recreationally fish anymore with a two fish bag limit.  That’s going to happen.  If you’re a recreational fisherman or you’re in the charterboat business, we know it.  It will happen.

We’re not taking that into consideration in this document at all, the people who will choose not to go.  We’ve got amberjack coming at us and we’ve got gag grouper coming at us.  It is going to get to a point where a recreational angler would be crazy to pay what he’s going to pay in fuel to go out there and bring back two red snapper, a half an amberjack, and maybe one gag grouper.

Roy, that’s reality and somehow, we have got to take these fishery management plans and put more reality in them in what’s really going to take place.  I know with Ivan, when Ivan hit Orange Beach, we’re still not back.  We’re still not back 100 percent.

I would venture to say that -- Karen, I don’t know if Louisiana will ever be back to where it was and I certainly know in Mississippi there are probably only half, if there’s half, of the charterboats that are still operating.  I think a 10 percent reduction, based on all those reasons, is extremely conservative.

DR. SHIPP:  Again, I was going to say the same thing the two of you did, but I want to add a question to that.  Roy mentioned that we monitor the catch and if we reach our quota early that we have to close down early.  I wonder if the reverse is true.  If these concerns about expensive trips and reduced effort are even an underestimate, what happens if we don’t reach our quota?

DR. CRABTREE:  I recall this coming up at a previous meeting and I believe the language in the regulations on the closure gives the RA the authority to reopen the fishery if the evidence is there that the quota wasn’t caught.

My only point with this is if we get into the middle of 2008 and we find out, for example, that even with the two fish bag limit that trips were still happening and people were still fishing and we caught or went over the quota, then I think, in terms of being responsible, our responsibility in making this assumption is going to be to watch it and if it’s not the case, then I think we’re going to have to look at asking for an early closure of the fishery to make sure that we don’t have an overage.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I would like to ask the question of have you developed any new methods of watching it?
DR. CRABTREE:  All we have and all we are going to have until 2009 is the MRFSS survey.  The Act says that come 2009 we have to have an improved survey in place and whether that’s going to give us the ability to do in-season monitoring or not, I don’t know.  I think that’s a very difficult thing to do.

Despite our dissatisfaction with the data we have, the Act is clear that we have to take actions based on the best available information that we have at the time and that’s just what we have to do.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Currently, aren’t you using a rolling four or five-year average to estimate the harvest from the recreational sector?

DR. CRABTREE:  We have, in most cases, used an average of a couple of years, but there’s nothing put down in the plans, that I’m aware of, that says how we’re to do that.  Now, as we’ll hear at the scoping meeting tonight, which I encourage all of you to come to, the Act is going to require that beginning in 2010 that we have accountability measures in place in all of our plans to explain just what we are going to do if we have overages.

One way to handle that might be to watch a running average of the catches over a couple of years and I don’t have a problem with something like that, but red snapper is different from the other stocks we manage, because the statute specifically says that we have to close the fishery when the recreational quota is caught.  We don’t have a similar provision for any other stock we manage.

MR. PERRET:  I agree with what Dr. Shipp said, what Vernon said, and what Ms. Walker said, but let me add a few things.  I’m going to be optimistic and on the motion we previously passed, if it goes through that way, that preferred option of five million from 2008 to 2010, I think this stock is going to rebuild a lot faster and I hope we’re not stuck at five million and that we can increase in 2009 and 2010.

I guess we read U.S. Today and the article about the problem with insurance for fishing vessels and that’s not only for shrimp vessels, but that’s for all vessels.

I think you’re going to have even more a reduction in effort, especially with fuel that seems to keep up, up, up.  You’re going to have less activity from the recreational sector and you’re going to certainly have less activity from the charterboat sector.  Who can afford to go out there for fuel prices like that and for so few fish?

The only increase in shrimp effort that I’m aware of, and Robin alluded to increased shrimp effort, is in the near-shore waters.  It’s not in that ten to thirty-fathom area where all the red snapper are supposedly located.  

Roy, I’m optimistic.  I think with all these measures and with what’s going to happen naturally, because people just are not going to be able to afford to keep boats to go out there, I think we’re going to rebuild this stock a lot faster than is proposed.  Mr. Gill offered the friendly add an alternative rather than a preferred and we went along with that.

MS. MORRIS:  I still think the preferred alterative in Action 2 should be Alternative 1, do not take into consideration any post-hurricane reductions.  We’ve been talking about reductions due to fuel and reductions due to other factors, like that we’re lowering the bag limit, but this action is a post-hurricane reduction action.
The rationale and the discussion are based on that and since we developed this rationale and discussion, we currently now have some actual data from MRFSS, both MRFSS random phone calls for private angler trips and MRFSS calls to actual charterboat captains regarding their activities, which indicates that if you compare 2006 with 2001 through 2003 in the EEZ that the number of charter trips is up 9 percent.  I don’t see how we can do anything in this action besides choose Alternative 1.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  The motion, as constructed in front of you here, is just to add an additional alternative.  It is not a preferred.  It is a substitute motion and so if you vote for this motion, that would be all we would do and move to the next section.  Those of you in favor of the motion, signify by raising your hand; those opposed same sign.  The motion carries.  Now, if you’ll follow with me to page 42, please.

MS. WALKER:  To that point, Julie does have a point and I wonder if we should take this opportunity to include some verbiage in Action 2 based on a reduction that we anticipate because of regulations and social and economic impact to the regulations.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  You would suggest we expand that to include all different parameters for potential reductions and not just hurricanes?  I think that’s very appropriate.  Can we ask staff to do that?

DR. SHIPP:  I just want to add to that.  I was talking to Russ Nelson during the break and apparently there is a body of literature in fisheries about when restrictions get to a certain point the economic impact really does steeply fall off and the salmon fishery in Alaska is certainly an example, when you went to one fish what happened.  It may be worthwhile, without going to a whole lot of effort, to see if there’s some available literature on that.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I think Trellis Green talked about elasticity at one point, if you recall, about twenty years ago, going with one fish or losing one fish.  We could get them to flesh this out a little bit.  

If you will, go to page 42 then, Action 3, which would be to establish separate bag limit restrictions for the captain and crew of for-hire vessels.  Alternative 1 is no action.  That would be the captain and crew retain their same daily bag limits as allowed for each passenger and Preferred Alternative 2 is the red snapper bag limit for captain and crew would be zero.

I think it’s estimated that the captain and crew on for-hire vessels account for approximately 2 percent of the annual red snapper harvest, which is equivalent to an additional three to seven fishing days.  Committees?  Currently, the preferred is Alternative 2.  If there’s no action by the committees, we’ll move to the next one and leave this as our preferred.

If you will, then go to page 44 and Action 4, reduce the red snapper minimum size limit in the commercial fishery.  We have no action and the preferred is to reduce the minimum size limit in the commercial red snapper fishery to thirteen inches total length and the third alternative would be eliminate the commercial red snapper minimum size limit.  I think we’ve had a lot of discussion this morning surrounding that issue.  Is there further discussions or changes?

MS. WALKER:  At one time, did we not have in this document, or am I confusing it with another one, to limit the number of hooks in the commercial fishery to reduce the mortality?

DR. LEARD:  Yes, that was earlier on in the scoping document and the council moved it to the considered but rejected.  It’s in Appendix A and so if you wanted to resurrect that, maybe after public hearings.  It was also analyzed in the course of the DEIS for the interim rule.

MS. WALKER:  Based on the fact that the surface interval time is what the problem is associated with the commercial fishery and to allow them to better take care of their fish, I would move that we put back in this document for public hearing an Alternative 4, pull it out of the appendix, that addresses number of hooks.
CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Is there a second?  Dr. Shipp seconds.

DR. LEARD:  This action just addresses the minimum size for the commercial fishery and I don’t -- What I’m saying is in terms of analysis to compare minimum sizes and whatnot, just to add in an alternative to look at numbers of hooks doesn’t match with minimum sizes.  
It would have to be a separate action that would have to be analyzed based on -- As was done with the interim rule, it would be a separate action that looks at different alternatives for numbers of hooks, as we had before.
CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Bobbi, look at the next set of alternatives on page 46.  It might fit better in that area.  

MS. WALKER:  The reason I thought that it fit here is the reduction in size limit was to reduce the mortality associated with the discards and we know the discards are caused by depth and surface interval time.  That’s why I thought it was more appropriate to put here.  Mr. Chairman, if you think it fits better in the next section and if my seconder will agree --

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I think it would be more of a gear modification.  If you’ll let us get through Number 4, we’ll come back to you on that.  Moving back to page 44 then, are there any suggestions or changes to the preferred alternative as it stands right now, which is reduce the minimum size limit in the commercial red snapper fishery to thirteen inches?

Seeing none and moving forward then to page 46, modify gear restrictions, I think that might be some sub-option that we could work into that, Bobbi, if you would like.

MS. WALKER:  I would make the same motion then, to include under Action 5 an alternative that addresses number of hooks in the commercial fishery.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  There’s a motion on the floor and seconded by Dr. Shipp.  Is there any discussion?

MR. ADAMS:  Just as an attempt to assist, the discussion of that number of hooks is Appendix A, page 3 and 4, A-3 and A-4.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Degraaf, I missed what you said.  I was trying to catch up.  Would you say it again, please?

MR. ADAMS:  I was just saying if you turn to Appendix A, the discussion we had on number of hooks is pages A-3 and A-4.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  That, coupled with the DEIS, we should have a pretty well fleshed out document and that’s what I was working out with Rick.  We have a motion on the floor.

MS. MORRIS:  I speak in opposition to the motion.  This is just anecdotal.  The commercial guys who are now operating under IFQ are telling me that they’re going out into much deeper water and they’re not racing anymore and they’re not in a huge hurry. 

I really don’t think the rationale that is being voiced by Bobbi for this is still salient in this new IFQ setting for the red snapper commercial harvest.  Bobbi, you keep saying we know that the discard mortality in the commercial sector is related to surface time and I didn’t come to that same conclusion from the presentations we had this morning.  We heard about depth and we heard about dolphins, but the surface time is not something I’ve seen any data on.

MS. WALKER:  Julie, I think you would agree with me that there’s a difference when you’re fishing with one or two hooks and you’re bringing up one or two fish at a time then if you’re fishing with forty, fifty, or sixty hooks.  

On a bandit rig, the way I understand the fishery is prosecuted, they’re clipped on the line and so they unclip them and they clip them to the boat and put the bait line back on and then once they’re re-baited and let down, they then start measuring their fish.

It just stands to reason -- To me, it’s just common sense.  Am I taking care of two hooks or am I taking care of forty or fifty or sixty hooks and what the surface interval time is for those fish when you’re bringing them up and you can’t take care of forty, fifty, sixty hooks like you can one, two, or three.  I think it would give them a better quality of commercial fish, too.

MR. DAUGHDRILL:  I’m not on this committee, but I would like a little history here.  I don’t have a clue how many hooks are normally on a bandit and that kind of information, if somebody can give us some history.
CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I think Mr. Horn will help us with that.

MR. HORN:  I’m not aware of anybody using forty or fifty hooks and Donnie Waters is a heck of a man, but I would like to see him pull fifty or sixty hooks full of fish over the rail.  That line is strung out and you’ve got to get it out of the water and to reach down there and grab fifty or sixty hooks and you’ve got to keep pulling and pulling and pulling to get it over the rail before you ever even start doing anything.

Twenty hooks, yes, that’s a practical amount.  Again, some may use more, but there’s a lot of them using much less.  There’s many of them using ten or less, but as far as the time element goes, the line that goes back on there -- They are using two lines, that’s correct, but the one that’s sitting on deck waiting to be used is already baited.

When you pull the line up, you unclip it and clip the other one and you drop it back over and then you take your fish off.  It’s not like you’re standing around smoking a cigarette and waiting for the fish to die.

You’re getting the fish off and it’s like anything else.  Most of the time, you look down there and you know which ones are undersized, for the most part.  There are a lot of them that are close, but they’re not all close and you’re going to take the little ones off first and that would be common sense, to throw them back, regardless of whether they vent them or not.  You’re kind of sensationalizing something that’s just not true and that’s not the way it works.

MS. WALKER:  Philip, maybe I misunderstood, but I understood that a bandit rig isn’t cranked in by the angler.  I thought there was a motor attached to it that actually pulled the fish up, which also causes them for their stomachs to protrude, because of the rate of speed they’re brought up.

MR. HORN:  To that point, I think if you ever go on one and see, the faster it goes, the more chance you have of jerking the fish off the hook.  These motors aren’t -- They’re not nearly as fast as you reeling in a rod and reel and watching that fish jump up and down out there in the water.  It’s just not that way.

Those motors are -- Our boats that we had in the past used hydraulic motors and they’re very slow.  It’s very methodical.  You don’t want anything to get in a hurry, because you’ve got to get it up and then you pull the line over the size.  

It’s not a zip.  It doesn’t go up like that.  It’s a very slow operation, so that it can be managed and handled and for the safety factor and again, the fact that you don’t want to jerk all the fish off the hooks when they come up over the side.

MS. WALKER:  Just one more question, Mr. Chairman.  Philip, you’re telling this council that there are no commercial red snapper fishermen that use more than twenty hooks on their bandit rig?

MR. HORN:  I said that it’s not likely that they’re using forty or fifty.  I said probably around twenty.  You may ask some of the folks in the audience that are commercial fishermen that are here.  I see one sitting back there and he’s out there on the water and knows more about it than I do of what’s going on today.  I would like for you to ask Donnie Waters.

MS. WALKER:  Mr. Chairman, that’s just one commercial fisherman in the Gulf and I think that we probably have public testimony of how many hooks some of them testified that they used.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Thank you, Bobbi.  I concur.  Let’s vote this up or down and move on.  The motion on the floor would be for Action 5, to add an Alternative 4, which would remove from the considered but rejected section to implement gear restrictions to reduce bycatch. Specific alternatives proposed or considered include: specify only allowable commercial gear types are vertical hook and line and spearfishing and then limit the number of hooks used on commercial vertical line gear to fifteen, ten, or five hooks.  We’re adding this --
DR. LEARD:  Those were the alternatives.  I’m not sure that those options of fifteen, ten, and five hooks were the same ones that were analyzed in the DEIS.  I would defer to Roy or Phil or somebody.  I thought it was more than that.

MR. PHIL STEELE:  I was ten, fifteen, and twenty.

DR. CRABTREE:  If you’re going to put this back in, you need to put in what was in the DEIS.  Otherwise, it’s going to have to be reanalyzed and we’ve got a court decision and date and we don’t need that.

This alternative has been around for many, many meetings and you know -- If you’re going to put that in there, I strongly encourage you to put in whatever the numbers of hooks -- What was it?

MR. STEELE:  Ten, fifteen, and twenty.

DR. CRABTREE:  I would encourage you to put in the ten, fifteen, and twenty alternative that has already been analyzed.

DR. LEARD:  That was my point, Mr. Chairman.  There’s almost no way that we can get this ready for public hearings unless we go with the language that’s in the DEIS and just extract that from it.

MS. WALKER:  I’ll accept that.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  All in favor of adding this section back in, signify by raising your hand; all opposed same sign.  The motion fails.  Next, we will move to page 52, Action 6, which is to establish a target reduction goal for juvenile red snapper mortality in the shrimp fishery of the northern and western Gulf of Mexico.  There’s no action, a 50 percent reduction less than the benchmark 2001 to 2003.

I guess, Roy, you pointed out this morning that that’s an additional 50 percent of what was achieved and so it’s 50 percent plus the 11.7 percent?  This is all new stuff?  That’s what you said this morning.

DR. CRABTREE:  It is a 50 percent reduction from the baseline period of 2001 to 2003.  The fisheye BRD was in common use then and so that is part of that baseline.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I’m just trying to simplify it and that was 11.7 percent is the credit it was given and is that correct?

DR. CRABTREE:  I believe so.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  60 percent and then 74 percent, which is currently the preferred alternative.  Committees?

MR. PEARCE:  Roy, I still need that clarification we talked about at lunch about how these new BRDs fit into these percentages here and how it will affect us before we do this preferred alternative.

DR. CRABTREE:  Maybe Rick can help me out.  There have been some concerns raised by some council members and some folks in the audience about what this means and how BRDs and effort relate to this.  Rick, tell me if my interpretation is correct.

We’re setting a mortality reduction target, so that to the extent that we can come up with much better BRDs down the road, the gains or the reductions in mortality as a result of those better BRDs would be included in gauging our progress towards meeting this target.

Just as an example, if you did come up with a miracle BRD that could reduce red snapper Fs by 74 percent, then that would be sufficient to achieve this target.  That’s not likely to happen, but if we could come up with a BRD that could gain 30 percent red snapper F reduction, so that’s 20 percent above what we were getting in the baseline, that would be incorporated when we evaluate the effort numbers and evaluate where we are relative to the F target and then decide what needs to be done through a framework action.  Rick, is that consistent with your interpretation and what’s in the document?
DR. LEARD:  That’s correct.  Any BRD design that we come up with that does better in reducing F than what the fisheye was doing in that 2001 to 2003 average would be added.  It would be additive and it would help achieve the 74 percent in addition to any effort reductions or other things that might be implemented or that just occurred naturally as attrition from the fishery that has occurred continues to occur as expected.

DR. CRABTREE:  For example, if effort was down 50 percent from the baseline period and we had a BRD that the observer data showed was getting us 24 percent reduction over and above what we got from the fisheye, then that would probably, 50 and 24, get us at the target level?  I don’t know if they’re additive like that or not.

DR. LEARD:  In my opinion, that would be additive.

MR. PEARCE:  Is all this going to work hand-in-hand with this amendment, Roy?  In other words, the BRDs are coming out about the same time as this plan, probably, and how will we know that we’re getting that 30 percent extra reduction on the BRDs that will effectively effect our not taking the effort away from us that we need?

DR. CRABTREE:  We’re not going to know for sure what’s happening until we update the stock assessment in 2009.  In terms of the timing, this would go in place -- We need a final rule to publish by December 1, 2008. 

We would then, in 2008, get the shrimp effort estimates in the March or possibly the June meeting and we would review that.  The new BRD requirements would go in place and presumably become effective, as we talked about, around April of 2008. 

We would take the observer data we have on those new BRDs and we would need the Center and folks to advise us on what BRDs are people actually using and then we would have to have the Center provide us with their assessment of what additional gains in red snapper F we could reasonably expect from those BRDs and then we would ask the Center to factor that in, along with the effort numbers, and advise us on where we are relative to the F reduction target.

If we’re at or below the target, then we wouldn’t need to do anything.  If we’re still above the target, then we would have to go through this framework procedure and implement a closure of some duration and some part in order to get the additional gain.  That’s my understanding of how this would work.

MR. PEARCE:  You feel that the implementation of these new BRDs could work hand-in-hand with us before we -- We wouldn’t have a problem with the 74 percent if it works?  If the new BRDs work, we’ll -- Is it a year past that and we’ll be shut down with 74 percent or is it going to work altogether, if I’m making sense?

DR. CRABTREE:  In determining what need there is for a time/area closure, which is what this is really talking about, we would factor into that the gains we got from the new BRDs.

MR. PEARCE:  Before you shut us down?

DR. CRABTREE:  In the fishery before any action was taken.  Now, I can’t tell you if we’re going to be okay or what, because I don’t know what effort is going to do in the shrimp fishery, just like I don’t know for sure what effort is going to do in the recreational fishery.

If effort continued to come down and if we got some better BRDs, it may well be that that’s sufficient to get us there, but I don’t know if that’s going to be the case or not.  It appears to me that the --

For example, the modified Jones-Davis BRD, I believe, gets on the order of 25 percent red snapper F reduction and so it’s on the order of 13 to 14 percent improvement over what we were getting with the fisheye BRD.

If that was to become the BRD that most folks are using in the industry, then that would have to be taken into account by Dr. Nance and the Center folks when they advised us on where we are relative to this target.

DR. LEARD:  I just also wanted to point out -- If you look at some of the discussion, particularly at the top of page 55, in doing a lot of the reanalysis -- A lot of this has just occurred within the last couple of weeks, getting in the 2006 data and whatnot, we now feel that based on what has happened that we got another 35 percent reduction in that ten to thirty-fathom zone.

About the middle of that paragraph, at the top there, it says: Given these additional reductions, it’s anticipated that F in 2007 was approximately 72 percent below the 2001 to 2003 average.  In essence, you’re pretty much there in 2007.

Now, until we know what -- After the moratorium gets fully implemented and whether or not that comes down any more, we don’t know that yet.  We would know that before we would implement any additional effort closures or closures to reduce effort based on the framework actions that are indicated in 7 and 8.  In essence, you’re just about there and even a very little improvement in your BRDs would get you over the 74 percent target.

MR. GILL:  To Harlon’s point, Roy, maybe I don’t understand this, but it seems to me that whatever we decide here will be likely implemented and operating prior to new BRDs coming in and being evaluated and having any substantial impact and is that correct?

DR. CRABTREE:  In part.  Remember, the BRDs are evaluated before we certify them and so we already have information on the performance to be expected from the BRDs that are going to be certified and available.

You’re right that this will be implemented before those BRDs would become effective, but we probably would have the new BRDs going in place and being required about the same time we would get the effort numbers in 2008, which would be in the spring sometime.

I think we will have enough information, I guess from the observer data on these BRDs and from what Dan Foster and folks have done, to then factor that into what more would need to be done when we get the effort numbers for that year.  Did that just confuse things?

MR. GILL:  I’m not sure I follow that all the way.  My concern is that we make a decision here, whatever it happens to be, and that gets implemented in its time schedule.  By the time we get to evaluating to determine whether additional closures are necessary, et cetera, BRDs will be in the implementation process, perhaps, with whatever results, but you’re not going to use the test data as part of the criteria for determining the efficiency of the BRDs in reduction.

You’ll be using real-time data, which is yet further down the stream.  In effect, what we’ll see is the decision that we make here this week will be in place before we get to the point of counting any impact on BRDs, whether it’s good or not.

I would remind the council that we’ve been down this road before and all the expectations didn’t happen and I hope they do, but counting on them is, again, something different.  Whatever we put in place says that we may or may not get anything additional on these new BRDs, despite what we see in the test side.
DR. CRABTREE:  I see what you’re saying and you’re right that the new BRD requirement effective date will likely be about the same time that we’ll be looking at the effort numbers for 2007, when we get them in the spring of 2008.

All I would know to do at that point though would be to say that we’ve required these BRDs now and this is what they’re going to have to use.  Based on the observer data we have, this is the reduction that we can expect from these BRDs and so that then the Center would somehow factor into where we are relative to the overall fishing mortality reduction target.

I don’t know if Dr. Nance would want to add anything to how this might work or not.  Then we would have to come in at subsequent years, as we collect more observer data, and reevaluate the performance of these BRDs and hopefully a wide array of new BRDs that are going to be certified along the way and we would factor in the latest data we have every year into looking at what needs to be done.

You’re right that in the first year it will be a little more awkward than in subsequent years, but we may find ourselves in an ongoing situation where new BRDs are being certified and approved and the fishery is shifting in terms of what BRDs they’re using and we’re going to have to be able to react to that somehow or another.

DR. ALEX CHESTER:  I have just a technical point about the reduction we can expect due to BRDs and that is I do not believe that the reduction can be considered additive, as we talked about earlier.  I believe that that percentage reduction is being applied to a smaller baseline of effort currently than it was in 2001 to 2003.

MR. PERRET:  The document says Alternative 3, which is a 60 percent reduction, has probably already been achieved and I quote: As previously stated, the revised BRD criterion is expected to further reduce bycatch mortality by an additional 10 percent.

I take that to read that it’s already at the 60 to 62 percent range and this new BRD criteria, when approved, would add another 10 percent, getting it to seventy-plus.

DR. CHESTER:  Yes, that would be consistent, but we would not expect it to be reduced by a further 20 percent.

MR. PERRET:  With that, are you ready for a motion?  I would like to move that Alternative 3 be the preferred alternative rather than Alternative 4.

MR. GILL:  Second.

MR. PERRET:  If I may, the best science says that we’ve already achieved in excess of 60 percent effort reduction.  The BRD criteria with the new and improved BRDs that are coming on is another 10 percent and Dr. Nance says that effort is down an additional 10 percent in 2006.

Furthermore, he stated that in the ten to thirty-fathom zone in the western Gulf, where the bycatch of the red snapper, zero and one, is supposed to be so high, that effort was down 35 percent and I assume that was in 2006.  It seems to me we’re going to -- We’re taking these out and this is simply a change of a preferred alternative.  Let’s see what the public has to say and get the input and go from there.

MR. ADAMS:  If you change the preferred alternative and if this amendment goes forward with a 60 percent reduction, we will not be in compliance with the court order for rebuilding.  If you turn to page 31, the chart on page 31 right now, in your infinite wisdom of voting for a reduced size limit and if you are targeting 60 percent reduction in shrimp, then we are under Projection Run Number 15 on that chart on page 31.

Projection Run 15 says that the snapper TAC would now have to be somewhere between 3.81 million pounds in 2008 and 4.41 million pounds in 2009, I suppose, and so we would have to change the preferred alternative five million pound TAC to the average of those two, 4.24 million pounds.
You’ve already cut the recreational and directed fishery season to seventy-seven days with your size reduction limit for five million pounds.  If this motion on the board passes, you’re going to have to go to a 4.24 million pound TAC, which will cut the season to about forty days, in order to meet the court-required rebuilding plan.  I think you need to justify that motion on the board a little better.

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, but I thought all we were doing were picking alternatives to get the public’s input.  How many public hearings do we have scheduled?  Ten?  It seems like we’ve got a -- If the final decision is made today, what do we need ten public hearings for?  All we’re doing is giving options for the public to provide input to us.

Whatever we pass today may not be what passes in the final round, because we want the public’s input.  That’s all I’m doing, offering a preferred alternative on this particular option.

DR. CRABTREE:  In this case, I think Degraaf is correct and if you chose this as a preferred alternative, I think you would then have to revisit your TAC alternative, because I think that draft environmental impact statement you go out with needs to be one that can succeed in rebuilding the stock.

If you don’t -- This is essentially an allocation decision that you’re going to have to make, but if you allocate more of the fishing mortality to the shrimp fishery, then you’re going to have to reduce the fishing mortality rates in the directed fishery and I don’t think you can go out with a document that on the face of it simply does not rebuild the stock.  That would be inconsistent with the court order we’re under and I would advise you not to do that.

MS. WALKER:  Corky, I was going to make the same point that Roy just made and I was going to tell you how sympathetic I am to the shrimp fishery.  I understand that it’s tough.  It’s going to be tough for everybody, it really is.  

Right now, we know they’re at 60 to 62 percent, I think.  We’ve got to somehow lock that in and hopefully the BRDs will get the other 10 percent or so.  I’m hoping they won’t have to suffer as bad, but because of all those reasons, I can’t support your motion.

MR. PEARCE:  At some level, we’re going to have to go to the new BRDs, there’s no doubt about that.  At some level, we have to take that into consideration and if we all do our jobs right, shrimp-wise and recreational-wise and commercial-wise with the directed fisheries, and we get higher TACs down the road for the directed fishery, what does that do for the shrimp industry?  We’re still at 74.

If we get to 60, at least that gives us a chance to be a viable fishery in the future, knowing full well we’ve got these two BRDs coming on that are going to do our job for us.  At 74, we’re teetering on the edge of disaster and there’s no way in this document that’s going to change that 74.  We’re there forever.

As we grow and we do our job right, TACs continue to grow on the other directed fisheries, but not -- We don’t get any benefit from the hard work in the shrimp industry that we’re going to do and so I believe that that 60 percent as a preferred alternative is a good one, because it at least gives our industry a future that we won’t have at 74 percent.

The BRDs are going to work and we’re going to go to the BRDs and that’s a 10 percent.  That’s going to put us where we are and that needs to be taken into consideration when we’re looking at this document and I agree with Corky.  We really need to get that down to 60 so that our shrimpers have a better chance at a future and at least they can see the future.

MR. RIECHERS:  I’m not on your committee and so I’ll be brief.  Harlon, I think the point here is that, quite frankly, you could take the write-up for Alternative 3 and put it under Alternative 4 and say when we’re talking about the other BRD reductions coming down if we do get some benefits and much as you said before, if we get benefits greater than the 2 percent that the write-up would infer that you need, then that will be additional days you will receive back.

This is the goal of total F reduction and certainly those days will come back to the shrimp fishery and that effort will be available for them to expand if we can meet that goal, but this is the goal we’ve got to get to get to the red snapper side and like I said -- I actually read Alternative 3 and I say that’s a pretty good justification for Alternative 4 as well, because we’re already at 72 percent.
CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Let’s vote this up or down.  The motion on the floor is for Action 6, that the preferred alternative be Alternative 3, establish a target reduction of shrimp trawl bycatch mortality on the red snapper of 60 percent less than the benchmark years of 2001 to 2003.  All in favor please raise your hand; all opposed same sign.  The motion fails.

We now have the previous preferred alternative of 74 percent and let’s move on to page 56.  This is Action 7, consider establishing shrimp fishing restrictions to reduce effort to achieve fishing mortality reduction target for juvenile red snapper in the northern and western Gulf of Mexico.

The range is from no action to seasonal closures.  The preferred currently is establish, if necessary, a seasonal closure beginning on the same start date as the closure of the EEZ off Texas in the ten to thirty-fathom zone of selected areas within Statistical Zones 10 to 21 in the Gulf of Mexico.  The need for the closure and its extent and duration will be determined based on the annual evaluation of the level of shrimp effort and associated red snapper mortality.  Any closure would be implemented in accordance with the framework outlined in Action 8.  Committee, would you like to change this?

MS. MORRIS:  I don’t want to change the preferred, but I want to ask if it would be good to insert into each of these alternatives a clause that said -- It currently says the duration will be determined based on the annual evaluation of the level of shrimp effort and associated red snapper mortality and then insert “taking into consideration the effectiveness of current BRDs.”

MR. GILL:  I would second that, Mr. Chairman, if it’s a motion.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Rick, doesn’t that sentence “and associated red snapper mortality” cover that or not?

MS. MORRIS:  That’s what I’m wondering.  Does it or doesn’t it?  Can we be explicit here?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I thought it did.

DR. LEARD:  Yes, it would.  In other words, the 74 percent is set as a target and we would evaluate effort and we would evaluate mortality to come up with a mortality figure or the Center would each year.  As long as we were meeting the target, then nothing would happen.

If we weren’t meeting the target, if we were below the target for some amount, then we would institute this closure, but all sources of F from the shrimp fishery or sources of reduction in F from the shrimp fishery would be done in that evaluation before you went to these closures.

MS. MORRIS:  If you feel like the language already covers it, could you just put in the discussion a clarification that that BRD efficiency is part of the calculation of the associated red snapper mortality?

DR. LEARD:  That would be a good idea and we’ll do that.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Any other discussion under Action 7?  That takes us to page 62, I believe.  That is Action 8, establish a framework procedure to adjust shrimp fishing effort in the northern and western Gulf of Mexico.

The current preferred is establish a framework procedure to adjust the effort and target closed season for the shrimp fishery in the Gulf of Mexico within the scope of the preferred alternatives identified in Action 6 and 7.  Rick has pointed out that we do have a preferred alternative, but not a preferred sub-option.  If the committees would like to pick one at this time, we can either do so or move on.

DR. LEARD:  Just to explain real quickly, we kind of had to redo the language of these a little bit to capture what the council had wanted to do.  In essence, in Option A, the Center would provide this annual report that I was talking about and then the council would decide, probably through a regulatory amendment, what duration and what areas a closure would occur.

Under Option B, the report would go to the Regional Administrator and it would work in a similar fashion as the Texas closure has worked, in that the Regional Administrator would determine what action would be done in the subsequent year.

For Option C, this would probably take the longest amount of time, but it was something that had come up and the council included and that was to establish a shrimp effort assessment team and that the Southeast Center’s report would go to that team and they would evaluate it and then report to the council and then the council would take action.

That would take the longest amount of time and bear in mind we’re probably going to get this report either based on projections for the latter part of the previous year or some other manner that the Center and the Region comes up with, in order for us to be able to get the closure implemented based on essentially your preferred alternative, that it would start with the Texas closure.

Essentially, we would have to get some action done and get it in place sometime between the first of the year and May 15th, if that continues to be your preferred alternative.

MR. PERRET:  It seems to me, Rick, that our discussion -- Option C, yes, we would like to have it, but time may not allow it, depending on the circumstances.  Secondly, Dr. Crabtree doesn’t want that ball alone.  He would like to have us provide input, but the timing may be of such that he would only be able to consult, possibly, with the council, because a meeting may or may not be scheduled.

You said we would try and get this report by the first of the year to May 15th.  My only comment is that whoever prepares the report hopefully gets it to the council and the Region as early as possible in the year so as many of us as possible can evaluate the report and make recommendations.

MR. GILL:  My recollection from our last meeting is we discussed this and we decided on Option B.  If I’m incorrect, which I may well be, I would like to move that that be the preferred option.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Ms. Morris seconded.  It doesn’t really -- If we didn’t do it or we do it again, it’s still okay.  If we vote it down, we’ve got a problem.  
DR. LEARD:  I don’t remember there being a preferred option in this case.  We mostly were working on Action 7.  These were the options that came out.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  In any case, we have a motion and a second on the floor now, that the Southeast Fisheries Center will conduct an annual assessment of the previous year’s shrimp effort from the ten to thirty-fathom area in the Gulf (Statistical Sub-Zones 10 to 21) and determine the area and duration of a closure and report to the Regional Administrator for administrative action in the subsequent years.

MR. GILL:  I do recollect that even though perhaps we did not choose it as a preferred, we did have a rather extended discussion and Roy joined in that discussion as to the efficacy of proceeding in that fashion.

Clearly, the timeline is going to be a problem and this is probably the fastest and most expeditious way to do precisely that, so we don’t get hung up on dates and reports and intermediaries, et cetera.  I think we don’t really have a heck of a lot of choice, given everything else.  Unless we’re going to change the rest of the structure, it’s the only option we really have.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Can we vote on this then?  All in favor of the motion signify by raising your hand; all opposed same sign.  The motion carries.
MR. TEEHAN:  Just as a point of order, when we got into the discussion about the hooks on Action 5, I don’t think we ever discussed whether we wanted to keep the same preferred alternative.  When we got talking about the number of hooks in Action 5, I think we voted on that and then we never discussed whether we wanted to keep the same preferred alternative for Action 5.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I think what we did, if I recall, is we had a preferred alternative and I asked if there was any changes and so since there was no changes, we just kept what we had.  At least that’s what I wanted to do, I think.  It’s been a long day.

What we need now, since we’ve finished the document, is a motion to send this to council and recommend to council that it be sent forward to public hearings.

MS. MORRIS:  I so move.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Seconded by Mr. Teehan.  Is there any objection to the motion?  Hearing none, so ordered.  That takes us to the --

DR. LEARD:  Just real quick, I’m sure that some of you, if not all of you, have noticed that there are some missing parts in here.  The regulatory flexibility analysis is not completed and there are some appendices that haven’t gotten in here.  The tables, you see a bunch of them with XX numbers and this and that and the other.

Just FYI, we’re going to need a lot of editorial license to clean this up and make it to where it’s suitable for a public hearing document, as well as the additional alternative that you added and put that analysis in there.  What you’ve done hasn’t changed, but the analysis will be kind of a work in progress for about the next couple of weeks.

MR. PERRET:  I move we give staff editorial license.
CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Motion by Mr. Perret to give staff editorial license.  Is there a second?  Second by Joe.  Is there any opposition?  
MS. MORRIS:  Wouldn’t this motion be more appropriate at the council meeting rather than at the committee level?

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  It wouldn’t hurt to have it done.  We’ve done everything else twice today.  I don’t think it really matters, Julie.  It’s just a formality.  Is there any opposition to that?  Seeing none, the motion carries.

We’ve got one more business item, believe it or not.  Let’s take about a five or ten-minute break and come back and let’s see if we can knock this thing out and move on.  Take a break for about ten minutes and we’ll come back on Draft Reef Fish 31/Shrimp Amendment 15.  Do you guys ever quit?

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Let’s get started.  We’ve got one more item for consideration in today’s deliberations.  If you will, please turn to E-10 and we have the options paper for Draft Reef Fish Amendment 31 and Shrimp Amendment 15.  Rick, help.

DRAFT REEF FISH AMENDMENT 31/SHRIMP AMENDMENT 15 OPTIONS
DR. LEARD:  Once again, Mr. Chairman, I put this in there.  We haven’t changed this from when it was just Shrimp Amendment 15 as an options paper.  It’s got a bunch of alternatives in there, but I don’t know how fast the council wants to move on this.
We’ve talked about the Amendment 13 won’t be fully implemented until October of this year and we won’t know much about where our effort is until the end of this year.  Certainly the IPT’s time and the people that are on the IPT for 27/14 are going to be basically the same people that would be on this.

I just don’t know what we can do with this anymore until we get 27/14 to the state where you all can take final action on this.  It’s your pleasure what you want us to do with it.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  What items in it are different?  I saw a lot of similar things, but what’s different?

DR. LEARD:  There are alternatives that look at, again, bycatch quotas and additional effort reductions, other measures to further reduce bycatch in the shrimp fishery, such as quotas and maybe other gear restrictions.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  Aren’t these primarily though set up like you said earlier, that if the level of reduction is not achieved that it just gives us another set of tools to work with in terms of achieving those reduction levels that we want to go to or that we need to have to go to?

DR. LEARD:  Correct, like eliminating latent permits and also VMS requirements.  We’ve got electronic logbook requirements in Amendment 13, but if you want more real-time stuff, then there’s a consideration for that.

If we do get into rather extensive closures are needed in the future, then possibly VMS may be something that would be needed in order to monitor those large closures in the ten to thirty-fathom area, but at the present time, as we were just discussing, it looks like we’re pretty much very close to our targets and extensive large area closures to reduce effort aren’t very likely at this time.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  With that in mind, Dr. Crabtree, would it -- If we move forward with this, but without a lot of haste, could we possibly kind of keep things together in moving in anticipating of that first evaluation of the impact of the previous management measures to see what else we need, rather than possibly putting a lot of this in place?

In other words, have it kind of ready, but is there real need to, considering where we’re at, to try to push this forward, considering everything else on the plate?

DR. CRABTREE:  We could give some thought to the timeline, because I believe what we’re doing in 14/27 is sufficient for now, but I do believe that there are a couple of things that we need to address on the shrimp side.

One is optimum yield and do we need to come in and refigure what optimum yield is in light of red snapper recovery and then I still think that one issue we need to deal with at some point are latent permits in this fishery.  I believe there are going to be vessels that are not participating in the offshore fishery that are going to end up with permits and I’m not sure that that’s a good idea.

In terms of the timeline -- I guess what you’re asking about is kind of what the timeline needs to be on this and I think that’s something the council will have to figure out.

MR. PERRET:  Roy, the permit for shrimp fishing in the EEZ is effective March 31st of this year and is that the right date?

DR. CRABTREE:  It’s effective today, the 27th.  

MR. PERRET:  What’s the number?

DR. CRABTREE:  I’ll ask Phil to respond to that.

MR. STEELE:  Corky, right now we’ve issued 1,188 moratorium permits.  We have another 300 right now under review.

MR. RIECHERS:  I was just going to say that this document had been kind of the Option 7 and 8 portion of Amendment 14, but as we’ve went ahead and put the cap and then the actual things to hold shrimp fishery F within the cap, the need for this document basically has been somewhat usurped by the previous document, though there’s still some things in here, as Roy points out -- There are probably some important things that we need to be dealing with in the future and certainly I think industry is going to want to come back and help us deal with some of these things.

I would say that our need and time table for a real haste kind of pushing of this document probably has gone away or at least is as not as high priority as it once was.

MR. TEEHAN:  Phil, you may not know the answer to this, but of the 1,400 or 1,500 permits or potential permits that you’re talking about, do you have any idea how many of them are actually fishing?

MR. STEELE:  No, I don’t.

MR. PEARCE:  I agree wholeheartedly with what Robin said.  I think that we don’t need to really hash this over right now.  We’ve done a good job in the other amendments and I think if we want to come back to it later, that’s fine.  I don’t think we need these measures right now.  We’re in good shape.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  My point earlier was that some of this does need to go forward and not with haste.  The latent permit issue, I think, is a big one.  We don’t want this fishery to -- Those people who are now actually beginning to see a profit, at least what we’re seeing offshore from my state, the people that are out there are making some money and we hate to see a rush of those latent permits come in and go back to the part where we were overcapitalized again.

I think we need to address that and possibly a couple of the other issues, but I think we can do that at a steady pace, but not necessarily the regular standard that we’re used to.

MS. MORRIS:  Right now, the management alternatives in this options paper just deal with the shrimp fishery and I think I’m in agreement with everybody that we need to kind of put this on a back burner and see how things shake out with 14/27.

I think when we do come back to this that we need to be thinking about logbooks for charterboats, a potential IFQ for the headboat sector.  We’re talking about tomorrow setting up a charge for an AP to look at alternative management measures for the recreational fishery so that we have options besides bag limits and size limits and season for that fishery.  All of that could be put into the next phase, this 31/15.  I’m supportive of the idea of taking a little time out on this.

DR. CRABTREE:  I guess I was going to agree with you, Vernon, that I think we need to keep proceeding, but I would agree at a measured and steady pace.  There are some things in here that I think will become issues.

Latent permits, I do not believe it’s in the best interests of the guys who are active and real participants in this fishery to have a lot of latent permits in it.  I think VMS is an alternative in here and if we move, as we seem to be, towards time/area closures, I think there will be enforcement issues.

We saw the presentation from Sandy Diamond and if there are ways that we can better focus where these closures are into smaller areas, then I think that will be economically beneficial and preferable to the shrimp industry and so I think that’s another issue.

Again, the optimum yield I think is something we really are going to have to come back to.  I agree that we can move on this at a more steady and measured pace, but I wouldn’t want to see it get put enough on the back burner that it doesn’t happen.

CHAIRMAN MINTON:  I just conferred with Rick and I think we can get a more fleshed out document before us by this fall and that would kind of coincide with the completion of 27/14 and kind of look and see what public comment has said about it and then I think we can clean up the issues that 27/14 did not cover and go into those three additional areas there.  Would anyone else like to comment on this 31/15?

Unless I hear comments or any other things, I would say we will, unless there’s objection from the committee, direct staff to continue to move forward with this and hopefully have a more fleshed out document this fall that we can look at and we’ll pick up at that time.  Is there any other business?  Hearing none, we’re adjourned.

(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 4:35 o’clock p.m., March 27, 2007.)
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